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World Council of Churches. Canberra, 
the capital of"""'"J1:ustral1a, will be 
the site of the Seventh Assembly of 
the World Council of Churches, 
scheduled for early 1991. It was 
selected over nine other sites in 
West Germany, England, the 
Philippines, Zimbabwe, and Perth and 
Sidney in Australia. The decision 
was made by the WCC Executive 
Committee at its semi-annual meeting 
in Reykjavik, Iceland, Sept. 15-19. 
The Sixth Assembly was held in 
Vancouver, Canada, in 1983 ..• In 
other actions, the Executive 
Committee:approved a statement on 
Nicaragua "reaffirminq its 
solidarity with the people of 
Nicaragua" and calling upon member 
churches to encouraqe their 
governments "to bring an end to the 
economic and military intervention 
against Nicaraqua"; issued a 
statement on A IDS, asking "the 
Churches to respond appropriately to 
the need for pastoral care, 
education for prevention, and social 
ministry" of the disease; noted "the 
urgency of bringing an end to all 
nuclear tests" and directed wee 
General Secretary Emilio Castro to 
make a statement' to nuclear weapons 
states; approved nine staff 
appointments; and recommended to the 
Central Committee two new members, 
The Methodist Church, Upper Burma, 
and the Protestant Methodist Church 
of the Ivory Coast, and four 
Associate Councils, in Cuba, Gambia, 
Jamaica, and Liberia. Their approval 
by the Central Committee in Geneva 
next January would bring wee 
membership to 307. 

Ethiopia. "We were not duped," says 
OMCOR Associate General Secretary 
Norma Kehrberg, responding to an 
article in the October Reader's 
Diqest about famine relief in 
Ethiopia. The article by Rony 
Brauman, director of "Doctors 
Without Borders", a humanitarian 
group expelled by the Ethiopian 
government last December, claimed 
that money, food and equipment 
intended for the starving have been 
11 highjacked 11 by the authorities to 
pressure anti-government forces in 
the north. "Despite difficulties in 
food distribution," Ms. Kehrberg 
said, "three million persons are 
alive today in Ethiopia as a result 
of massive relief efforts 
contributed by churches and other 
agencies. Gifts from our churches 
were used in Ethiopia by our 
colleagues, the Ethiopian Orthodox 
Church and the Christian Relief and 
Development Association. CRDA 
distributed the aid with the use of 
trucks and personnel secured throuqh 
church gifts." 

Taize. Pope John Paul II visited the 
ecumenical commun~ol'Taize on 
Oct. 5 as part of his visit to 
France. The tiny village in the 
Burgundy region is home for 80 
Brothers who form the religious, 
largely Protestant, community. The 
Pope will speak to some 10,000 
people at the church and hold a 
private meeting with the Brothers . 
Brother Roger Schutz, the founde r of 
the community, is considered an 
international leader in ecumenism. 
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El Salvador. A study of refugees 
returned to El Salvador by the U.S. 
qovernment has become the subject of 
a controversy. According to Roy 
Howard Beck in The United Methodist 
Reporter, the stUcJy made by the 
Interqovernmental Committee for 
Miqration (ICM) showed that not one 
person deoorted by the U.S. had been 
found to have suffered 
government-related harm and claimed 
t hat this fact undercut claims by 
the U.S. sanctuary movement. In a 
follow-up story by Frances S. Smith 
for United Methodist News Service, 
ICM itself characterized the study 
as "incomplete" and noted that only 
53 percent of the returnees could be 
located six months later and that 
direct interviews were conducted 
with only 23 percent of the 1100 
returnees. The survey was carried 
out at the request of the U.S. and 
Salvadoran governments. 

Southwest Border. A recommendation 
that the Colleges of Bishops of the 
South Central and Western 
Jurisdictions call a joint emergency 
meetinq on the U.S.-Mexico border 
crisis~ to which they would invite 
bishops of the Methodist Church of 
Mexico was the highlight of the 
annual meetinq of the UMC Southwest 
Border Committee at its annual 
meeting in Tucson, Ariz., Aug. 
20-23. The bishops will be asked to 
look specifically at tensions 
between the countries related to the 
druq war and at the infiltration of 
chu~ches by government agencies. The 
committee, authorized by the 1980 
General Conference, is a churchwide 
group administered by the National 
Division. 

Robinson School. UM Bishop F. 
Herbert Skeete of the Philaaelphia 
Area is beinq sued for almost 
$300,000 by the former headmaster of 
Robinson School, Santurce, Puerto 
Rico. Wayne Ramirez, who was fired 
as headmaster by the school's board 
of directors shortly after the start 
of a second five-year contract, 
charges that the bishop interfered 
with the contract; he is also suing 
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the school for $625,000. Accordinq 
to the San Juan Star, a qroup of 
parents-or "RODTnson students charqed 
last year that Mr. Ramirez was 
financially mismanaging the school. 
After an independent audit of the 
school's finances and efforts to get 
the headmaster to resign, he was 
fired. Ruth E. Stover Enss has been 
appointed as~he new headmistress of 
the school on a one-year contract. 
Robinson School is one of the oldest 
private schools on the island, with 
more than 500 students in 
kinderqarten through 12th grade. Its 
program is supervised by the 
National Division. 

Mozambique. A history-making 
agreement of cooperation between the 
government of Mozambique and the 
United Methodist Church of 
Mozambique was siqned Aug. 6, 
providing for joint operation of the 
200-bed rural hospital at Chicuque 
and a clinic at Cambine. In 1975, 
with the coming of independence, the 
oovernment nationalized all 
hospitals and schools and 20 UM 
missionaries left the country. In 
1984, the government asked the UMC 
to resume medical work there. The 
provincial director of health will 
be assisted by a mixed committee of 
representatives of the church and 
the ministry of health; the church 
has agreed to recruit doctors from 
overseas and to pay their salaries; 
the government will pay the salaries 
of Mozambican personnel and provide 
utilities, transportation, fuel and 
food and clothing for patients; the 
two groups will cooperate in 
furnishing medicines and training 
personnel. The UM General Board of 
Global Ministries, which had three 
observers at the signing, has 
forwarded $100,000 to the church in 
Mozambique to refurbish the two 
health facilities. 

Arqentina. Th e Argentine Evangelical 
Methodist Church will have a two-day 
celebration beqinninq Nov. 30 of the 
150th anniversary of the arrival of 
John Dempster, first missionary to 
Argentina. 
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Deaths. Randi Adams, a member of 
Lakewood UMC, Jacksonville, Fla., 
who was working in the Philippines 
with her husband for Youth With a 
Mission, an independent, Texas-based 
group, was murdered by burglars in 
Oavao, Mindanao, on Sept. 25 .•. The 
Rev. Lee N. Ball, 84, a retired 
member orthe-New York Annual 
Conference who was executive 
secretary of the Methodist 
Federation for Social Action 
1960-73, died Aug. 15 .•. Hazel Rippey 
Betts, 65, a retired Woman's 
Division missionary who served in 
China and Japan for 8 years, died on 
June 3 ..• Charlotte Burtner, 64, a 
deaconess retired for disability who 
served appointments in Missouri, 
Illinois, and Tennessee for 26 
years, died Sept. 2 ••• Ethel Mae 
Calkins, 96, a retired Woman-r-s-
Oivi sion missionary who served in 
India for 41 years, died on Sept. 
26 .•• Rev. Thurston N. Davis, 72, a 
Jesuit priest best 'Known as editor 
of America magazine 1955-68, died 
Sept. 17 ••. Rev. Edwin T. Dahlberg, 
93, who served as presTdent of the 
American Baptist Churches 1946-48 
and president of the National 
Council of Churches 1957-60, died 
Sept. 6 .•• Rev. Horace H. Greene, 86, 
a retired member of the-Kentucky 
Annual Conference who was a member 
of the Apoalachian Development 
Committee for 12 years, died in 
Auqust .•. Annaliese Fritzch Hartel, 
wife of retired OM Bishoo Armin E. 
Hartel of the German Democratic 
Reoublic, died Aug. 28 of 
leukemia ••. Genevieve (Mrs. Linden 
B.) Jenkins, 87, a retired World 
lJlvision missionar.v who served in 
Malaysia for 10 years, died on Aug. 
25 ••• Corita Kent, 67, the former nun 
who became a-weTl-known artist, died 
Sept. 18 .•. Rev. Theodore H. Leonard, 
76, a retired member of the 
Southwest Texas Annual Conference 
who served for eight years on the 
staff of the Board of Missions of 
The Methodist Church with the 
Advance for the National Division, 
died on Sept. 24 ••• Martha (Mrs. 
Robert) Marble, 69, a retired World 
Division missionary who served in 
India for 37 years, died on Sept. 
4 ..• Thelma ~Mauger, 87, a retired 

World Oivision missionary who served 
in Zimbabwe for · seven years, died on 
July 4 ••. Elizabeth Overby, 79, a 
retired Woman's Division missionary 
who served in India for 37 years, 
died on August 21 ••. Rev. Alexander 
J. Reid, 86, a retired World 
DTvTSTOn missionary who served for 
39 years, mostly in Zaire, died on 
Sept. 7 •.. Rev. Kiyoshi Tanimoto, 77, 
a retired Japanese pastor, 
originally a Methodist, who survived 
the atomic bombinq of Hiroshima and 
figured prominentiy in John Hersey's 
"Hiroshima" and later brouqht a 
group of women victims .of the 
bombing, the so-called "Hiroshima 
Maidens" to the U.S. for surgery, 
died Sept. 28 in Hiroshima ..• Cynthia 
Clark Wedel, 77, an Episcopal 
laywoman who became the first woman 
president of the National Council of 
Churches 1969-72 and later served as 
a president of the World Council of 
Churches 1975-83, died Auq. 
24 ••• Rev. Roscoe Weibel, 87, a 
retired home missionary who served 
at Red Bird Mission, Ky., and a 
short period in Nigeria for 39 
years, died on Auq. 18. 

"Catch the Spirit." Several 
mission-related segments will appear 
on "Catch the Spir it 11

, the UMC 
television series, during October. 
The Rev. Rosemary Brown, a GBGM 
director, will deliver a short 
meditation on each program. The 
October 25-26 program will include a 
segment on a Polish immigrant family 
resettled in York, Pa., and also 
feature Palo Alto UMC, San Antonio, 
Texas, which received an EMLC grant. 

Missioloqists. Samuel H. Moffett, 
Professor of Ecumenics-and Mission 
at Princeton Theological Seminary, 
is the new president of the American 
Society of Missiology. He was 
elected in June at the Society's 
annual meetinq. Outqoinq president 
Charles R. Taber of the Emmanuel 
School oTl'heoloqy cautioned that 
the metaphor of growth in the Bible 
deals with the kingdom of God, not 
directly with the church. "Growth 
for its own sake is cancer," he said. 



6 

Pers onalia. Mary Lou Santillan 
Baert, a statrriiember of the Board 
of Disciples hi p and a well-known 
speak er and wri ter, has been named 
to the staff of Perkins School of 
Theo l ogy at Southern Methodist 
Univers i t y ..• Franco Giampiccolo~ 52, 
has been elected moderator of tne 
Waldensian-Methodist Church in 
Ital y. He had been editor of the 
ch urch's weekly , La Luce ..• Carolyn 
H. Oehler, director ()f'"""The Northern 
1Tlinois Annual Conference Council 
on Ministries, has been reelected to 
a second term as president of the 
Church Federation of Greater 
Chicaqo. She is the first woman to 
serve . as leader of the ecumenical 
aoency ... Rev. Donald Raffensperger, 
pastor of Elizabethvi I le-Loyalton UM 
Parish in Pennsylvania, has been 
named as exec utive of Red Bird 
Mission, Beverly, Ky •. . Rev. Ilda 
Ve nce has been reelected as -
president of the Methodist Church of 
Uruguay. 

Koreans. For the first time since 
the Korean War, Christians from both 
sides of that divided nation met at 
a peace seminar in Switzerland in 
early September. In the five-member 
South Korean deleqation were two 
Methodists, Bishop Bong Lok Kim, 
president of the Korean Me1h00Tst 
Ch urch Council of Bishop, and the 
Rev. Choon Younq Kim, general 
secretary for evanqe ism. The 
meetinq was sponsored by the World 
Council of Churches• Commission of 
th e Churches on International 
Affairs, whi ch has been workinq to 
pr omote di alogue between the two 
s ides. 

Affirmation. Affirmation: United 
Methodist for Lesbian/Gay Concerns 
ha s t r ipled the number of member 
grou ps from seven to 21 in the last 
18 months, the organ i zation learned 
at it s fall meet i ng in Washington, 
D. C. , Sept. 19-21. Si x additional 
areas, i n the Middle West, were 
chosen for orqanizinq efforts in 
comi ng months. The group also voted 
to prepare for the 1988 General 
Conference. 
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Missional Priority. The responsible 
coordinatinq committee has 
recommended not settinq a churchwide 
missional priority for the 1989-92 
quadrennium; instead, it wants to 
build concerns of the current 
emphasis on the Ethnic Minority 
Local Church into the UMC's budqet, 
program and orqanization. Meetinq 
Sept. 9-11 in Orlando, Fla., the 
Missional Priority Coordinating 
Committee voted 14-0, with 5 
abstentions, to support the 
recommendation. It will prepare 
leqislation for the 1988 Geheral 
Conference to 11 institutionalize 11 

ethnic minority local church 
concerns. 

Ministry Study. The diaconate in the 
UM Church, now a transitiohal step 
on the way to ordination as an 
elder, will become a permanent order 
of lay ministry if recommendations 
of the Commission on the Study of 
Ministry are approved. The order of 
elder will remain as it presently 
is, accordinq to the Commission. 
Ruth A. Daugherty, chair of the 
"'3T=memoer commission, stresses that 
all recommendations are in process 
and subject to change before qoinq 
to the 1988 General Conference. 

"Holy D_ying. 11 The UM-Roman Catholic 
dialogue for the next three years 
will study "Holy Dying, Holy Living: 
Christian Perspectives." The eight 
UM representatives and eight Roman 
Catholic representatives will 
explore such issues as the value of 
human life, euthanasia, the meaning 
of sufferinq and the use of pain 
killers, care for the sick and 
dying, and resource allocation. The 
two groups own the most significant 
non-public hospital systems in the 
U.S. 

Landmarkinq. The UM Church of St. 
Paul and St. Andrew in New York City 
is asking the U.S. Supreme C~urt to 
hear its case against inc l uding 
houses of worship in landmark laws, 
claiming that such designations. 
interfere with freedom of worship. 



Editorials 

HYPE, HYSTERIA AND HOPE 
The United States is undergoing 

a fit of moralism. Whipped up by 
politicians and journalists, the 
public is confronting varying 
threats to the republic which must 
be stamped out immediately.This 
month, it is drugs; earlier in the 
year, it was pornography. Each of 
these perils, we are told, is so 
severe and so imminent that dras
tic measures are needed to prevent 
the collapse of civilization. Univer
sal mandatory drug testing, use of 
the death penalty, organizing 
neighborhood vigilante groups to 
stamp out smut, putting pressure 
on libraries to withdraw books 
deemed offensive and on stores to 
not carry "girlie" magazines, call
ing in the military, spending 
billions of dollars--no action seems 
too illogical or too extreme. 

Much of this, we are sorry to say, 
is nothing but hype and hysteria 
useful for winning votes or selling 
newspapers but no solution to 
serious social problems. And why? 
Reliable statistics indicate that, 
with the exception of cocaine, drug 
use is not rising but stable or 
falling. As for pornography, the 
dire consequences claimed by the 
Meese Commission were ques
tioned by members of the Com
mission itself. 

In short, we see exploitation of 
public fear and discontent by 
promising quick fixes in the form of 
tough laws and law enforcement. 
Part of this stirring up of emotion, 
we regret to say, comes from 
Christian ministers who might do 
better to concentrate on the role of 
the church and the family. 

A good example of how to 
approach these problems is shown 
in the context of the Social Princi
ples of The United Methodis t 
Church and related resolutions 
appearing in The Book of Resolu
tions. Most particularly, there are 
lengthy resolutions on Drug and 
Alcohol Concerns (1980) and the 
Human Sexuality Study Document 

(1980) which are very useful in the 
current superheated atmosphere. 
The introduction to the resolution 
on Drug and Alcohol Concerns 
warning against "ignorance and 
fear of drugs" which "makes for 
hysterical an d irrational re 
sponses" and which calls instead 
for a "human problems approach" 
is particularly pertinent. 

In the same way, the resolution 
on the Human Sexuality Study 
Document discusses pornography 
(together with advertising and 
prostitution) within the context of 
"economic exploitation of sexuality 
and dehumanization of persons." 

Does this mean that the church 
does not take drug abuse and/or 
pornography seriously? Of course 
not. What it does mean is that for 
the Christian, all such discussion 
must be approached from the 
standpoint of personhood. The 
person is the creation of God who 
has given each of us the power of 
free w ill, which includes the 
human capacity for sin and error. 
For the Christian, of course, sin 
and error are not the final word. 

All of this is elementary Chris
tian doctrine but it seems to fly out 
the window when people get upset 
about a social problem. As we have 
said before, any church which asks 
the state to do its job is asking for 
trouble; so is any family . It is up to 
churches to talk about the Chris
tian hope; succumbing to hype and 
hysteria does not help. 

put to death. Some 65 persons have 
been executed since the Supreme 
Court allowed the death penalty to 
resume in 1976, and there are about 
1,700 inhabitants of our death rows. 

These are rather startling statis
tics, but there's more. Ninety per
cent of all executions in the last ten 
years have been in the South, and 
75 percent of all executions have 
beeninFlorida, Texas, Georgia and 
Louisiana. 

More than 35 states have death 
penalty statutes on the books but 
only 12 have executed anyone 
since 1976. However, there is little 
doubt that the pace of executions in 
the U.S. is quickening, and that it 
will continue speeding up as con
victs on death row exhaust appeals 
and courts issue fewer stays. 

Those who desire to retain the 
death penalty have been embol
dened by an emerging social cli
mate that has become more con
servative and less humane in its 
attitude towards minorities and the 
poor, who comprise the majority of 
persons scheduled to be legally 
killed. It's the Black, poor and 
insane, those who can protect and 
defend themselves the least, who 
are on death row -and it is 
precisely because of these circum
stances that politicians support a 
return to an eye-for-an-eye brand 
of justice with impunity. 

How else could impassioned 
campaigners challenge the re-elec
tion bid of a Chief Justice of the 
California Supreme Court, pri
marily because of her alleged aver
sion to enforcing the state's power 
of execution? How else could a 
gubernatorial candidate in New 
York make political hay of the 
incumbent' s veto of capital pun
ishment legislation? And how else 
could a police department chaplain 
win loud cheers when, after asking 

CAPITAL PUNISHMENT: God's blessing before a meal, he 
HEADED FOR NUMBER ONE intones: "And for our Governor, 

There were 18 executions in the just one little thing he's gotta do, 
United States in 1985. This may not Lord : learn to tum the switch." 
seem to be an exceptionally high Unfortunately, too many United 
number of persons legally killed for Methodists have failed to cry out 
crimes against society, especially against the intolerable horror of 
when compared to 137 confirmed legalized killing. Though the 1984 
executions, mostly of blacks, in General Conference reaffirmed its 
South Africa that same year. But unequivocal opposition to capital 
give us time! We can still become punishment, we suspect that few 
Number One. pastors have preached even one 

So far this year, at least at the end sermon against it in the last two 
of August, 16 persons have been years. We hope we're wrong. 
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outh Asia, with its seven in the West. Religious commit
states, contains approxi- ments periodically play a role in 
mately one-third of the political life-in undivided India 

world's peoples. India's nearly 800 prior to partition in 1947, in Sri 
million people, more numerous Lanka in 1956, in Pakistan and in 
than all the peoples of Africa and India's Punjab today. 
Latin America together, make it the Despite the many differences, all 
world's second largest state after of these societies share a common 
China , and dwarf its nearest stress on the importance of family 
neighbors, Pakistan and Bangla- and the small community one 
desh, each with over 100 million. In belongs to-caste, ethnic commu
addition, there are three small nity or clan, which provide individ
states: Sri Lanka with 16 million, uals with their true group identity. 
Nepal with 14 and Bhutan with 1.5 Particularly in Hindu communi
million. ties, caste remains a key to one's 

place in the social system, setting 
Contrasts some above and others below in an 
Few areas show such dramatic inherited and complex hierarchy. 
contrasts. The peoples of the Hi- In non-Hindu areas, caste-like 
malayan and other mountains that patterns of social stratification are 
fringe the subcontinent lead lives also found among Muslims, Chris
that are very different from those tians, Sikhs and Buddhists. Over 
on the plains who crowd along the the generations groups do change 
three great river arteries-Paki- their relative status. So closely are 
stan's life line, the Indus in the individuals embedded in their so
west, the Ganges that flows across cial group, however, that mobility 
north India to join the third, the for the most part is a group not an 
Brahmaputra, in Bangladesh. Life individual affair, except in the 
for those living in the subconti- cities where anonymity permits 
nent's 800,000 villages is a millen- individuals to achieve regardless of 
ium away from the modern dis- their origins. 
tricts of New Delhi, Bombay, Cal- The bulk of the population, 
cutta, Karachi or Colombo. however, live in rural areas where 

Religious d iversity is also traditional differentiations persist, 
marked, with all the world's reli- for agriculture absorbs the labor of 
gions represented in substantial over 80 percent of the work force in 
numbers. Religion is important in India and 60 percent in Pakistan. 
Asia and calls upon adherents of Generally they produce rice, wheat 
each of the many religions to live and other grains and vegetables for 
visibly distinctive and different domestic consumption and cotton, 
lives . Hinduism' s rich variety of jute and other fibers for local 
deities and Islam's monotheistic manufacture and for export. In Sri 
simplicity are in sharp contrast, a Lanka and parts of India tea is the 
difference that contributed to the principal export; indeed Sri Lanka 
division of Pakistan from India in still derives some 50 percent of its 
1946 . Buddhists, Sikhs, Jains, export income from tea alone. 
Christians and many others add to Pakistan has long exported raw 
the varieties of religious experi- cotton and cotton textiles and, 
ence. Festivals, pilgrimages and increa si ngly, light industrial 
other religious rites retain an im- goods. Since the early 1970's, Paki
portance they have long since lost stan has also exported several 
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million laborers whose remittances 
from the Gulf states form the 
largest single source of foreign 
exchange. 

Different Governments 
Governments in South Asia are 
very different. Conventional West
ern concepts are not very helpful in 
attempting to understand them, 
although they will often be de
scribed in Western terms by local 
leaders. However different their 
structures and their emphases, 
they must all grapple with prob
lems of finding the viable balance 
between effective rule and public 
order on the one hand and devices 
for responding to strongly felt 
needs and competing claims of the 
populace on the other. 

What they all have in common is 
the weight of bureaucracy inherit
ed from the British. To an Ameri
can, the role of the bureaucracy in 
seeking to manage public order 
and the economy is remarkable. 
They often seem unduly central
ized, too many questions having to 
go to the national or regional 
capital. Typically, the bureaucra
cies move at their own slow pace; 
and often the underpaid civil ser
vants extract their quota for 
prompt attention. One should not 
ignore, however, the herculean 
task of sustaining a modicum of 
public order and helping to contain 
regional differences in an India or a 
Pakistan, when part of each society 
is moving into the 21st century 
while the rest subsist much as they 
did in the 10th. 

India 
Governmental structures differ 
sharply. India, for instance, calls 
itself a secular federated democra
cy with 22 states, and a number of 
federal districts, called union terri
tories, and so is often compared to 

the United States. It has had seven 
general elections since indepen
dence, over 200 million voters 
participating in recent pollings. Yet 
it remains in many ways a dynastic 
state, since over the 40 years since 
independence in 1946, apart from 
the two-year regime of Mr. Lal 
Bahadur Shastri and Morarji Desai, 
Mr. Nehru, the first Prime Minis
ter, held office for 17 years, his 
daughter for 16 and now his 
grandson Rajiv Gandhi continues 
the family tradition. Can this be 
what we would call democracy? 
Nevertheless, India's political ar
rangements have shown remark
able resilience and have been able 
to adjust to numerous disorders 
and enormous popular excite
ments. 

Pakistan 
Pakistan, on the other hand, has 
never been able to find a widely 
acceptable representative constitu
tional order. A brief experiment 
with democratic processes was 
interrupted by a bureaucratic sei-
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zure of power in the mid-1950s . 
Since then, successive generals 
have ruled, it is widely believed, 
mainly in the interest of the large 
and influential Punjabi communi
ty, apart from the six years of Mr. 
Bhutto's Prime Ministership. The 
one open unintimidated election, 
held under the unexpected aus
pices of General Yahya Khan in 
1971, led to such communal antag
onisms that the country split into 
two. General Zia, Mr. Bhutto's 
successor, has stepped aside to a 
degree and is carefully opening the 
polity to a limited form of elections 
at a pace that may prove too slow 
for the impatient followers of Mr. 
Bhutto, who now enthusiastically 
support his daughter as their pre
ferred candidate to lead Pakistan. 
Bangladesh has had a succession of 
military rulers in its short history 
since 1971. 

Nepal 
Nepal makes no pretense at de
mocracy, but is a traditional mo
narchic regime, which neverthe-
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conflict between ethnic and lin
guistic communities. 

One ironic source of these diffi
culties has been the rapid expan
sion of the educational system in 
both India and Sri Lanka since 
independence. Historically, stu
dents who completed high school, 
and even more if they passed out of 
university, could expect white col
lar jobs. But as the numbers of 
graduates expanded much more 
rapidly than white collar oppor
tunities, the presence of large num
bers of disgruntled, educated un
employed has been a source of 
political unrest. 

The Economies 
Even though jobs have not kept 
pace with the needs of young 
people, the countries of South Asia 
have experienced marked econom
ic growth. Under a protracted 
regime of import substitution 
within its huge sub-continental 
market, India has gone further and 
faster than the others toward a 
diversified, modern economy with 
su bstantia l technological ad
vances. India is now the world's 
eighth industrial power, capable of 
producing automobiles, fighter 
planes, tanks, high tech communi
cations gear, etc. Great changes in 
agricultural policy and techniques 
have also been introduced into the 
most productive parts of the re
gion, resulting in the expansion of 
discip lined, extensive irrigation 
systems inherited at indepen
dence. Miracle wheat, price sup
port policies, subsidized fertilizer 
and pesticides are also widely 
used. From states that were regu
larly dependent upon the import of 
essential food grains in the 1940s, 
50s and 60s, India, Pakistan and Sri 
Lanka have become virtually self
sufficient in most years. This is a 
remarkable achievement at a time 

when their populations have been 
growing at a rate that if sustained 
would double their numbers every 
35 years. On the other hand, in 
both India and Pakistan, these 
changes have enlarged the oppor
tunity for wealthy large-scale 
farmers in many regions, leaving 
the smaller village farmer further 
behind. In Sri Lanka, however, the 
family farm has been strongly 
supported by government policy 
for many years, and still remains 
the norm even in the sophisticated 
irrigation systems that recapitulate 
the elaborate works originally laid 
down by the Sinhalese kings in the 
fourth to the tenth centuries. 

International Relations 
Unfortunately, relations between 
the states of South Asia have been 
hostile, particularly between India 
and Pakistan. They have fought 
three wars, two over the beautiful 
valley of Kashmir, and one which 
accelerated the separation of East 
Pakistan to become Bangladesh. In 
1962, India and China fought a 
winter war in the Himalayas over 
territorial claims. It is therefore not 
surprising that India now pos
sesses the world's fourth-largest 
army of over a million men. Under 
Mrs. Gandhi, New Delhi made it 
clear that it considered itself the 
appropriate security manager for 
the entire South Asian region. 

Pakistan, however, has never 
been willing to accept the junior 
position it believes India would 
assign to it. As a Muslim state, it 
had ambitions for a time to incor
porate the Muslims of the Kashmir 
valley into Pakistan. This ambition 
India has as assiduously resisted, 
believing that if it acceded to this 
demand to incorporate Kashmir 
into Pakistan on ethno-religious 
grounds, India's claim to be a 
secular state hospitable to all reli-
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gions would be undermined and 
communal harmony irretrievably 
disrupted. Pakistan's fears of Indi
an hegemony led it to seek help 
first from the United States in the 
1950s and then from China in the 
1960s. Since the 1973 oil price 
shock, Islamabad has also devel
oped close working relationships 
with the states of the Gulf. Paki
stan's situation changed for the 
worse in 1980 when the Soviet 
Union invaded Afghanistan, and it 
again sought assistance from the 
United States. India's refusal to 
condemn its Soviet friend only 
reactivated Islamabad's fears that 
India meant it no good, although in 
light of Moscow's support of India 
on the Kashmir dispute and other 
issues, New Delhi's restraint was 
perhaps understandable. 

Sri Lanka's difficulties with its 
Tamil minority and the natural 
sympathies of South India's large 
Tamil community evoke charges in 
Colombo of either Indian conniv
ance with the secessionist militants 
or official indifference to their 
Madras-based activities. This con
firms the oft-heard saying that big 
powers next to small powers are 
damned if they do and damned if 
they don't. 

In sum, South Asia reveals a rich 
tapestry where historical, social 
and religious traditions are coming 
face to face with modernizing eco
nomic and political tendencies. 
More literate and claimant popula
tions more sensitive to religious 
and ethno-cultural rivalries com
plicate the tasks of governance. 
Insufficient trust between the 
states of the region poses further 
challenges to South Asia's hard 
pressed leaders and peoples. o 

Dr. W. Howard Wriggins is a profes
sor at the Institute of War and Peace 
Studies, Columbia University. 
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Afghan Refugees 
in Peshawar 

by Nelson A. Navarro 

Afghans have always found their 
way to Peshawar, an ancient cara
van city that has seen the comings 
and goings of countless armies, 
conquerors and traders through 
Central Asia for many centuries. 

Yet, until recent times, Afghans 
have seldom been more visible in 
that remote corner of the globe nor 
have they attracted as much inter
national media attention as they 
have during the past seven years. 
One obvious reason may be the fact 
that Peshawar has become the 
unofficial exile capital of the Af
ghan resistance movement against 
the Soviet-backed regime in Kabul. 

But for all its political signifi
cance, the premier city of Paki
stan's Northwest Frontier Province 
is best known to the world today 
for its teeming crowds of Afghan 
refugees-dozens of crippled and 
wounded men limping across 
mountain passes, hundreds of 
veiled women with famished 
babies in their arms, thousands of 
small children and old people 
huddled together in frail tents in 
the windswept desert. 

The tragedy of Afghanistan is 
grim on all counts. More than 
500,000 Afghans have died in the 
war. Perhaps as many as half of the 
country's 10 million people may 
now be living in exile in Pakistan, 
Iran and other countries. So vast is 
the scale of the Afghan refugee 
problem that one out of every two 
refugees in the world today are 
Afghans. 

Tragic or not, Afghanistan's fate 
is inevitably tied to harsh geopoli
tical realities that, so far, offer little 
hope for an early end to the 
conflict. 

Since the Soviet invasion of 1979, 
Afghanistan has been torn apart 
and devastated by what most ob
servers consider a proxy war be
tween the two superpowers, the 

Soviet Union and the United 
States. 

Diplomatic efforts to end the 
conflict have been stalled as Soviet 
troops with sophisticated weapons 
and fighter planes continue to 
wage an inconclusive war with 
ragtag guerrilla bands that have 
received an estimated $400 million 
in covert U.S. aid since 1979. 

Western intelligence sources say 
the Mujaheddin guerrillas have a 
significant hold on 80 percent of 
Afghanistan territory, but they are 
vulnerable to Soviet planes and 
attack helicopters that have total 
control of the air. The guerrillas 
have repeatedly complained-to 
no avail-about U.S. failure to 
provide them with sophisticated 
weapons, including Stinger shoul
der-fired antiaircraft missiles. 

Common Bonds 
Although most refugees tend to 
live in hundreds of tent communi
ties in the rural areas beyond 
Peshawar, their presence is most 
evident in the city itself, where 
they have become part of the fabric 
of daily life. 

A foreign visitor would be at a 
loss attempting to tell the refugees 
from natives as Peshawar residents 
are invariably clad in a wild profu
sion of shawls, veils, robes and 
turbans that give much color and 
excitement to the outdoor markets 
and the bustling bazaars. 

In fact, one out of every five 
residents or about 150,000 of Pe
shawar's current population of 
700,000 people are Afghans. 

Bound by Islam and by cen
turies-old blood ties and tradi
tions, the Afghans and the Paki
stanis on both sides of the rugged 
and mountainous border that 
stretches all the way to the Hima
layas have perhaps more in com
mon with each other than with the 

Guerrilla leader Akberzai: 
"We are winning." 

One out of every 
two refugees in 
the world today 
are victims of 
what some observers 
consider a proxy 
war between 
two superpowers 

NEW WORLD OUTLOOK OCTOBER 1986 (397) 13 

I 

J,1 

I 



14 

other ethnic groups that constitute 
their respective countries. 

No wonder that in 1979 the first 
waves of refugees were welcomed 
with wide open arms not only by 
the Pakistani government, but 
even more enthusiastically by the 
people of its frontier region. 

"They are our brothers," says 
Augustine Nasim, a Church World 
Service (CWS) staff member in 
Islamabad, the modernistic Paki
stani capital an hour's flight south
east of Peshawar. "We have a duty 
to support them. Afghans are not 
refugees. They also belong here." 

Nasim, a former accountant 
from Rawalpindi, says he is merely 
echoing the vast popular support 
that the Afghans enjoy in Pakistan. 

Christian Relief Efforts 
CWS' s Pakistan program, which is 
partly supported by the United 
Methodist Committee on Relief 
(UMCOR), works actively with the 
Inter-Aid Committee (IAC), the 
joint relief operation that was set 
up by the Roman Catholic and 
Protestant churches in Pakistan 
after the Soviet invasion of Afgh
anistan. 

Pakistan's tiny Christian commu
nity does not number more than 
three percent of the country's pre
dominantly Muslim population of 
99 million people. Nonetheless, the 
minority Christian churches, in
cluding the Methodist-related 
Church of Pakistan, are very active . 

In Peshawar, IAC is the only 
organized group that offers assist
ance to newly arrived refugees. 
Refugees usually have to wait three 
to six months before they qualify to 
live in camps operated by the 
Pakistani government and the U.N. 
High Commission on Refugees. 

" No one else is taking care of 
them," says Humphrey Peters, an 
English professor at Peshawar Uni-

Newly arrived refugees outside Peshawar . 

versity who heads the IAC field 
operations in Peshawar. "That's 
why they are our top priority. We 
provide them with shelter, food 
and clothing until they can be 
moved into the camps." 

The steady flow of refugees 
keeps IAC busy. As many as 2,000 
refugee families a month make it 
across the border. Between 15,000 
to 20,000 families receive IAC as
sistance annually. 

Growing Resentment 
So "at home" are the Afghans 
among people who largely share 
their religious and cultural values, 
Nasim says, that they have estab
lished their own schools and bu
sinesses all over the frontier re
gion, apparently because they ex
pect the war to last a long time. 

"We feel we are in our own 
country," says Naheed Shaheed, a 
65-year-cld former Afghan diplo
mat and provincial governor who 
now serves as principal of a girls' 
high school in Peshawar. " Nobody 
asks us, 'what are you doing here?' 
We are living as citizens of the 
country." 

Although public support for the 
refugees remains high, there are 
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ominous signs that all may not be 
well between hosts and guests. 

Ironically, the growing Pakistani 
resentment seems to be a direct 
result of the Afghans feeling so "at 
home" in Pakistan. 

"Afghans here are not realizing 
that they are refugees," says 
Peters, "They don't realize that 
with our meagre means we are 
entertaining them. They think that 
being refugees it is their right to get 
everything. They are creating some 
problems now like streetfighting. 
Some of them even speak against 
Pakistan." 

The rising number of refugees 
only tell part of the growing Paki
stani uneasiness about the refugee 
situation. In recent years, Paki
stan's refugee population has 
soared to almost three million 
people, some two million of whom 
are concentrated in the volatile 
Northwest frontier region. No
where is the demographic impact 
more dramatic than in the greater 
Peshawar area, where the refugees 
perhaps represent as much as 35 
percent of the population. 

More alarming to ordinary Paki
stanis is the growing economic 
clout of Afghan refugees, a signifi-
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cant number of whom constitute 
the core of Afghanistan's profes
sional and merchant classes that 
have felt the brunt of repression by 
their country's Marxist regime. In 
some highly visible trades such as 
carpets, transportation and over
land freight delivery, the Afghans 
now clearly dominate the field. 

With large numbers of Afghans 
supported by international aid 
agencies and also willing to work 
for lower wages than Pakistani 
laborers are willing to get, there is 
some resentment about the fact 
that the refugees seem to be getting 
a far better economic deal than the 
workers of their hoct country. 

Contributing to the uneasy situa
tion is the fact that large numbers 
of overseas Pakistani workers have 
been driven home by the recession 
in the Arab oil states, only to find 
bleak job prospects. 

Not exactly unaware of Pakistani 
resentments, some Afghans point 
out that seven years of war has 
actually sparked an economic 
boom in Peshawar. Apart from the 
conspicuous presence of Pakistani 
military installations, the city has 
attracted millions of dollars in relief 
assistance, much of which has 
financed construction activities 
and generated more income for 
local businesses. 

The Soviet "Vietnam" 
While the refugees raise funda
mental human rights questions for 
the world, it is clearly the political 
situation that preoccupies the Af
ghans themselves. 

Anti-Soviet feelings remain 
high, with most refugee talk pep
pered with tales of how poorly 
armed guerrillas invariably man
age to rout Soviet tank assaults . 

"From our point of view, we are 
winning," says A. Wakil Akberzai, 
a guerrilla leader who abandoned 

THE CHURCH OF PAKISTAN 

Closely associated with the development 
of Methodism in the Indian subcontinent, 
Pakistan's Methodists trace their beginnings 
back to 1872. Almost a hundred years later, 
in 1970, they chose to join with Anglicans, 
Lutherans and Presbyterians to form the 
Church of Pakistan. Today, the General 
Board of Global Ministries is the only U.S. 
church agency relating to the Church of 
Pakistan and its mission. 

Although it remains a tiny minority church 
in an Islamic nation, the Church of Pakistan 
has nevertheless managed to develop crea
tive ministries in the fields of health, educa
tion, community development and refugee 
relief. Its widely acclaimed Sind Evangelism 
Program for Tribal People among Hindus in 
the Hyderabad Diocese's Sind district in
volves village-to-village travel by trained 
leaders who preach the gospel and spread 
literacy by using traditional music and artistic 
forms. In the Multan Diocese, the church is 
deeply involved in experimental primary 
education programs. Up in the Northwest 
Frontier Region, the church is the major 
force behind the Afghan refugee work of the 
Inter-Aid Committee (IAC). 

Through the Technical Service Associa
tion (TSA), the church maintains programs 
aimed at facilitating the skills and talents of 
rural people. These self-sufficiency pro
grams include an embroidery handicraft 
project for village women, a weaving pro
gram (baskets, canes, furniture) for blind 
boys, and an agricultural project to help 
provide new possibilities for healthy and 
economically viable living for rural citizens. 

Among the facilities related to the Church 
of Pakistan are Kinnaird College for women, 
the Forman Christian College (both 
nationalized in 1972), the United Christian 
Hospital in Lahore, the Theological Semi
nary at Gujranwala, and the Christian Study 
Centre, an independent body dedicated to 
the study of Islam and Christianity. 

his master's degree studies in 
India's Mysore University to join 
the movement in 1980. "Not giving 
up is a sign of success. The Rus
sians have gotten stuck. It's be
come their Vietnam. " 

Akberzai directs the Mujaheddin 
relief and resettlement operations 
and works with groups like IAC in 
the Northwest Frontier Province. 
Last December, he was on a 
speaking tour across the United 
States to generate support for the 
Afghan resistance. 

Like many of his colleagues in 
the movement, he is highly critical 
of what he describes as timid and 
insufficient western support. 

" If we lose," he says, " it' s not 
because of the Afghans but be
cause of lack of help . Afghans have 

proved themselves with bare 
hands. But to win they need 
support. If we had better and 
appropriate arms, the situation 
would be different. We would have 
better results today." 

As far as most refugees are 
concerned, he says, their future 
hopes and plans depend upon a 
triumphant return to Kabul. 

"Are we hopeful?" Mohammed 
Kacim, a former horticulture pro
fessor at Kabul University, asks 
himself as he showed a visitor 
around the bazaars of Peshawar. 
" If we are not hopeful, everything 
is finished . We believe we will free 
our country." 

But even as the refugees go 
about their daily lives in Peshawar, 
they are c nstantly reminded that 
they remain part of a much bigger 
drama taking place elsewhere. 

Indeed, Akberzai points out, 
Peshawar is hardly the oasis of 
peace where Afghans can be ex
pected to just vanish into the 
narrow alleys and integrate with 
Pakistani society. 

In recent months, dozens of 
people have been killed and 
wounded in Peshawar in a wave of 
bombings involving several movie 
houses, shops and the Khyber Mail 
express train, supposedly perpe
trated by pro-Soviet security 
forces. With Peshawar just 40 miles 
from the border, the city lies within 
easy reach not only of refugees 
fleeing the war but also of armed 
commandos of both sides who 
wish to extend the war beyond 
Afghanistan. 

More importantly, the bombings 
serve to remind everybody that the 
Afghan war goes on without signs 
of early resolution. 

D 

Nelson Navarro recently visited the 
Afghan refugee camps in Pakistan. 
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Terror and Tears: 
The Rupture ot 

Sri Lanka 
Once the envy of many develop

ing countries for its educational 
and health care systems, Sri Lanka 
now faces a crisis that may wipe 
out these achievements for many 
years to come. The conflict centers 
around years of pent up frustration 
between two ethnic groups- the 
Sinhalese and Tamils of Sri Lankan 
origin who are a sizable minority in 
this island nation. Because the 
conflict, which some observers 
now call a civil war, is primarily 
internal, it is difficult for concerned 
persons outside of Sri Lanka to 
understand how to respond in 
constructive ways for a lasting 
peace. 

Tamils: Discrimination 
and Genocide 
Sri Lanka is a country rich in ethnic 
and religious tradition. The 1981 
consensus registered approximate
ly 15 million people on the island 
nation . The Buddhist Sinhala
speaking people compose 74 per
cent of the population; Tamil
speaking Hindus form 17.6 per
cent; Christians, who span both 
the Tamil a nd Sinhala ethnic 
groups, account for 8 percent and 
Muslims, who p rimarily speak 
Tamil, are about 7 percent of the 
population. 

The Tamil community, which 
accounts for roughly 20 percent of 
the population, is made up of two 
communities: plantation Tamils 
and Sri Lankan Tamils. Plantation 
Tamils, or Tamils of Indian origin, 
are descendan t s of w orke r s 
brought from India by the British in 
the 1820s to work on the coffee and 
tea plantations. They are mainly 
concentrated in the plantations of 
the central highlands of Sri Lanka . 
These plantation Tamils are at the 
bottom of the socio-economic 

"The conflict centers 
around years of pent-up 
frustrations between the 
Sinhalese majority and 

the Tamils of Sri 
Lankan origins." 

by Gary Gamer 

scale, although their labor is central A young Buddhist monk at 
to the most lucrative sector of the a temple in Colombo. 
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Sri Lankan economy, the vast tea 
estates. They have been excluded 
from participation in the political 
life of the country. Paul Sieghart 
writes in "Sri Lanka: Mounting 
Tragedy of Errors," Report of the 
International Commission of 
Jurists, March 1984, "The bulk of 
them continue to work on the tea 
estates, and by their labor make a 
vast contribution to the national 
income. Yet they continue to be 
miserably paid, miserably housed 
and miserably deprived in the 
provision of food, health and edu
cation. For none of these depriva
tions do they have any remedy, 
since most of them cannot even 
now be represented in Parliament, 
or in local government; although 
virtually all of them today were 
born in Sri Lanka, the great majori
ty do not now even have Sri 
Lankan citizenship." 

Shortly after Sri Lanka's (then 
Ceylon) independence in 1948, 
Parliament deprived plantation 
Tamils of their citizenship. Since 
then they have struggled to gain 
both their economic and political 
rights. Plantation Tamils and the 
larger Sri Lankan Tamil group 
share a common bond of fear-that 
many Sinhalese and the govern
ment would like to eliminate the 
"Tamil problem" through force . 
Fear has drawn these two pre
viously separated groups together. 

The Sri Lankan Tamils have lived 
on the island for millenia . Original
ly they lived primarily in the 
northern and eastern coastal areas . 
British missionaries, meeting little 
success in nearby India, located in 
the Tamil areas of Sri Lanka, and 
many Tamils were quick to benefit 
from missionary schools. Occupy
ing inferior agricultural areas as 
they were, Tamils used their edu
cation for advancement in other 
sectors. An additional cause of 

res 
Sin 
the 
pm 
em 
Bri 

I 
cat1 
the 
jeo' 
tha 
be 
me 
Ac1 
offi 
do 
be! 
me 
ad1 
ter 
rai 
yot 

( 

me1 
to 
Taa 
had 
Lan 
and 
SinJ 
res~ 

L 
the 
pra1 
lent 
Tan 
1951 
out] 
Wer 
by~ 
ous 
198: 

1 the 
Lan 
mar 
bun 
Tarr 
posi 
pro< 
so[u 
ti on 



resentment of the Tamils by the 
Sinhalese has been the advantage 
the former have had in securing 
positions in educational and gov
ernmental institutions since the 
British era. 

Language became an early indi
cator to Sri Lankan Tamils that 
their rights as a minority were in 
jeopardy. After initial agreements 
that both Tamil and Sinhala would 
be official languages, the govern
ment in the 1956 Official Language 
Act declared Sinhala to be the 
official language. The Sinhalese
domina ted government then 
began to hold back on the place
ment of Tamils in government and 
admission to universities. The lat
ter proved to be a key factor in 
raising the militancy of Tamil 
youth. 

Colonization, or land resettle
ment schemes also were perceived 
to be discriminatory by many 
Tamils. Although many Tamils 
had successfully integrated into Sri 
Lankan society outside of the north 
and eastern areas, settlement of 
Sinhalese into Tamil areas was 
resented. 

Up to 1977, Tamil resistance to 
these perceived discriminatory 
practices remained largely nonvio
lent. Yet Sinhalese reactions to 
Tamil grievances were not. From 
1956 to 1983, at least five major 
outbursts of communal violence 
were directed at innocent Tamils 
by Sinhalese mobs . The most seri
ous rampages took place in July 
1983. Tamils were dragged from 
their homes in Colombo, Sri 
Lanka's capital, and shot, while 
many of their businesses were 
burned. These attacks jolted the 
Tamils into the awareness that 
possibly the Sinhalese were in the 
process of implementing the " final 
solution." Government investiga
tions into these violent episodes 

largely did not bring justice to the run by the 50 · million Tamils in 
thousands of victims. In fact, there nearby India. 
have been various reports of gov-
ernment complicity in some of Sinhalese: Isolation and Terror 
these repugnant acts. The Sinhalese are the majority 

International human rights orga- ethnic group in Sri Lanka, but a 
nizations, such as the International minority in southern Asia. Bud
Commission of Jurists and Am- dhism is central to their identity. 
nesty International, reveal that Many believe that Buddha chose 
human rights violations against the Sinhalese to preserve the reli
Tamils by Sri Lankan security gion in Sri Lanka . Entrusted with 
forces began in the mid-1970s. this awesome task, many of the 
Extremely repressive legislation, nation's Buddhist clergy have been 
most notably the Prevention of particularly strident in their oppo
Terrorism Act, was enacted in sition to the demands of minori-
1979. According to Amnesty Inter- ties. For example, in 1957 Prime 
national, this Act creates condi- Minister, Mr. Bandaranaike, and 
tions that are most ripe for torture the Tamil leader, Mr. Chelvanaya
and blanket abuses by the state . kam, agreed to a pact that would 
The human rights violations by Sri give Tamils greater autonomy in 
Lankan security forces escalated Tamil areas. But this was strongly 
from the late 1970s up to the opposed by Buddhist clergy and 
mid-1980s as did the militancy of the opposition Sinhalese party 
Tamil groups that were becoming found it politically expedient to 
increasingly more violent. criticize the pact. Bandaranaike's 

In late 1976 the predominant Sri party, once out of power, then 
Lankan Tamil political party, the found it convenient to oppose the 
Tamil United Liberation Front new government's pro p osals 
(TULF), decided to give up its call which were similar to its own. 
for a federal political system, call- It is interesting to note that the 
ing instead for an independent current President of Sri Lanka, Mr. 
nation of "Eelam" to be situated in Jayewardene, was initially elected 
the historic Tamil majority areas of with the support of many Tamils 
Sri Lanka on the north and eastern since he pledged improvements for 
coasts. Although the TULF main- Tamil concerns. Once in power, 
tained an oath of nonviolence, Jayewardene effectively banned 
extremely disenchanted Tam il the participation of the TULF in 
youth groups, or "Tigers," in their parliament because of its stand on 
quest for Eelam began to strike ou t Eelam. It is thus important to note 
at the Sri Lankan security forces. the political and religious under
Today, both the TULF and the pinnings of Sinhalese society to 
major Tamil military groups, most understand the shortcomings of 
of whom are Marxist, are head- the majority in addressing the 
quartered in the Tamil Nadu state concerns of the Tamils . 
of southern India, across the nar- The emergence of violent Tamil 
row Palk straits from Jaffna to the groups and their indiscriminate 
north. This, and the fact that the attacks against Sinhalese civilians 
Government of India allows sepa- has strengthened the anti-Tamil 
ratist groups to operate in its bias held by the government and 
territory, has reinforced a deep- many Sinhalese. If the July 1983 
seated Sinhala fear of being over- anti-Tamil riots jolted the aware-
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Farmers burn the fields near Kandy as they prepare for planting activities. 

ness of Tamils, then the May 1985 
raid on the sacred Buddhist city of 
Anuradapura did the same for the 
Sinhalese. Up to then, armed Tamil 
groups had usually only attacked 
Sri Lankan security forces or assas
sinated Tamils who opposed them. 
Approximately 150 innocent Sin
halese were left dead in Anurada
pura. Few Sinhalese thereafter felt 
they were immune from the con
flict. Since then, armed Tamil 
groups have indiscriminately 
struck at civilians throughout the 
country. 

particular types of economic sys
tems, intra-regional conflict, and 
the complexities surrounding new 
nation states emerging out of colo
nial pasts . Often ethnic and reli
gious tensions relating to minori
ties and majority peoples are exa
cerbated by the latter cause. Sri 
Lanka fits into this particular pat
tern of militarization. Although Sri 
Lanka has maintained a civilian 
government, it has edged toward 
authoritarianism. In an extensive 
report published in 1985 by the 
respected LAWASIA group enti
tled Democracy in Peril, Sri Lanka: A 

Militarization: Misuse of Power Country in Crisis, the author, Patri
Today Asia and the Pacific is cia Hyndman, outlines particular 
plagued by militarization-the areas of concern. These include the 
process whereby military institu- 1978 Sri Lanka Constitution and 
tions and spending and overall the extensive powers it confers on 
military presence creep over civil- the president; highly questionable 
ian society. About 600 million amendments to the Constitution, 
persons, or 13 percent of the which have outlawed certain politi
world' s population, in this region cal parties and extended the terms 
is currently living under political of both the president and his own 
systems that can be loosely defined party's dominance in parliament; 
as military governments. Militari- threats to the independence of the 
zation in Asia and the Pacific is judiciary, and the increasing acts of 
caused by many inter-related fac- lawlessness allowed to occur with
tors, including superpower rivalry, out legal checks and balances. The 

government has often seen oppo
sition to its policies as a threat to its 
perception of national security. 
Arrests of Sinhalese youth and 
human rights personnel have also 
increased in the last two years . 

Continuing violence had caused 
a ten-fold increase in military 
spending by the end of 1985, 
according to Sri Lanka's minister of 
Finance and Planning. This will 
ultimately strain the economy and 
divert resources away from gov
ernment social welfare programs in 
a country that has widespread 
poverty. 

The actions of various armed 
Tamil groups has also contributed 
to militarization. Infighting among 
the groups is not uncommon. In 
May of 1986, two of the most 
powerful groups fought a mini
war with the more hardline group, 
the Liberation Tigers of Tamil 
Eelam emerging victorious. "Lamp 
post" murders of those who dis
agree with the rebels frequently 
occur in Tamil areas. Persons are 
killed and tied to lamp posts for all 
to see. The indiscriminate killing of 
Sinhalese civilians in tum pro-
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vokes assaults against innocent 
Tamils. The government then re
sponds with increased militariza
tion and the legitimate concerns of 
Tamils in Sri Lanka are clouded 
over in the dust of conflict. 

The government considers the 
Tamil groups to be terrorists, while 
Tamils accuse the government of 
practising " state terrorism," "gen
ocide" and of "pursuing a military 
solution." All of these charges 
appear to have some truth to them. 
However, it must be remembered 
that the civil war in Sri Lanka did 
not begin with terrorism. Rather, 
terrorism is a consequence of the 
extreme polarization of both par
ties, the violence stemming from 
the inability of the country to 
resolve, peacefully, a longstanding 
conflict due to the legitimate con
cerns of the Tamil minority not 
being recognized or safeguarded . 
The Government of Sri Lanka must 
take courageous and perhaps un
popular action in granting signifi
cant concessions to the Tamils for 
there to be stable peace. The 
alternative is more terror and tears. 

Since July 1983, as many as 4,000 
civilians may have been killed and 
at least one thousand of the con
flicting forces have died in Sri 
Lanka. There has been tremendous 
displacement of people. As of the 
middle of 1986 up to 50,000 people 
are displaced inside Sri Lanka; over 
100,000 Tamil refugees are in South 
India, and as many as 50,000 
Tamils are reluctant to return home 
from Europe, North America and 
other countries. Particularly dis
turbing has been a slowly growing 
internationalization of the conflict . 
President Jayewardene has admit
ted that Sri Lankan security forces 
are being trained by Pakistan. 
Although officially denied, it is 
widely believed that Israelis have 
trained Sri Lankan security forces 

''The civil war did not begin with 
terrorism; rather terrorism is a con

sequence of the extreme polarization 
of both parties; the violence stems 

from the inability of the country to re
solve peacefully a longstanding conflict." 

in anti-terrorist activity. The Tamil 
armed groups have apparent links 
to radical Middle East groups . The 
Tamil groups residing in India 
have made India a central party to 
any peace plan. 

The Triad of Hope 
Since Raj iv Gandhi' s ascendence to 
power, India has been active in 
promoting a negotiated agreement 
to the Sri Lankan conflict. India, 
more than any other country, 
holds the most leverage over the 
two conflicting parties . Prime Min
ister Gandhi has made it clear that 
India does not support Tamil sepa
ration. To do so would give credi
bility to movements for greater 
self-determination within India, 
particularly the Sikh independence 
movement. But it is no secret that 
after several years of sponsoring 
direct talks in neighboring Bhutan 
between the Sri Lanka government 
and rebels, and then proximity 
talks that led to· an ineffective cease 
fire last year, that the Indian 
government is unsatisfied with the 
lack of flexibility of the Jayewar
dene regime. The key negotiating 
obstacle has been the degree of 
political power the Sri Lanka gov
ernment must give up to get the 

Tamil groups to drop their demand 
for a separate and independent 
state. The more moderate Tamil 
groups will apparently accept a 
federalized system similar to that 
of India, with the caveat that the 
proposed northern and eastern 
provinces be considered a unitary 
Tamil homeland. The Sri Lanka 
government will not accept this 
unitary principle , but will ap
parently accept some limited devo
lution of power by setting up 
provincial and district councils 
with some powers over specified 
matters. A first leg in the triad of 
hope, India's care of the large Sri 
Lankan Tamil refugee community 
and its resolve to seek a negotiated 
settlement, must continue for 
peace to be realized . 

Within Sri Lanka there are many 
persons and groups that are taking 
prophetic risks in calling for peace 
and justice. They form a second 
and most basic leg in the triad of 
hope. Christians in Sri Lanka have 
a unique potential to serve as an 
intermediary in the conflict. They 
span both the Tamil and Sinhala 
communities, numbering about 8 
percent of the population, with 
Catholics in the majority. Both the 
Catholic and Protestant hierarchies 
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THE METHODIST CHURCH IN SRI LANKA 

Sri Lanka's Methodists are among their country's minority one-million Christian citizens, 
most of whom live in the populous west coast. Established as an autonomous conference 
since 1964, the Methodist Church in Sri Lanka traces its origins to British Methodists who first 
arrived in the island nation in 1814. The old Dam Street Church in Colombo is the oldest 
Methodist Church in Asia. 

Long active in the field of education, the Methodist Church presently runs only two 
schools-The Wesley College for boys and the Methodist College for girls. Both located in 
Colombo, they are all that remains of a large number of Methodist institutions that were 
caught up in the government's nationalization of schools in 1960. 

For many years, the Methodist Church has been in negotiations with the Congregationalist, 
Baptist, Presbyterian and Anglican churches for the formation of a united Church of Lanka. In 
fact, the churches came to the point of forming a united church and electing its bishops in 
1975, only to be ordered to stop the process by the country's supreme court because of 
certain infringement of laws relating to religion. Earlier, in 1972, Buddhism, which claims the 
adherence of about 62 percent of the population, was proclaimed the country's state religion. 

The Methodist Church is related to the National Christian Council , which maintains the 
Study Centre for Religion and Society, itself founded by Methodists. Sri Lanka also has an 
Inter-Religious Council with representatives from Buddhist, Hindu and Christian groups, 
including the Methodist Church. 

Membership of the Methodist Church in Sri Lanka has been estimated at more than 30,000 
members. The church maintains about 140 places of worship around the country, which are in 
turn served by 54 ministers, including a small number of foreign missionaries. 

have issued pleas for nonviolence 
and reconciliation. 

Many churches are attempting to 
bridge ethnic stereotypes and dif
ferences within their congrega
tions . Churches are also assisting 
displaced persons of the conflict. 
Many church leaders have good 
contacts with the Sri Lanka govern
ment and with organizations at the 
grass roots level that take great 
risks in working for human rights. 
Most Christians in Sri Lanka, how
ever, are conscious of their reli
gious minority status and fearful of 
speaking out too loudly for mean
ingful change. 

Father Tissa Balasuriya, an Ob
late priest, is one of many Sri 
Lankans with a strong commit
ment to peace. He recently estab
lished a Citizen's Committee for 
National Harmony that is both 
multi-ethnic and religious with 
local affiliates throughout the is
land. The Committee's Campaign 
for a Just Peace, loosely termed the 
peace movement, has organized 
peace vigils and demonstrations 
that call for a cessation of the 
violence and a devolution of politi
cal power that does not lead to 
national separation. Often the gov
ernment is reluctant to give pers-

nuss1on for the rallies, but the 
organizing continues nevertheless . 
Although their task is great, the 
peace movement in Sri Lanka is 
one of the more hopeful signs that 
reconciliation is possible. Howev
er, their activities are ineffective 
without international support. 

In 1977, Junius Richard Jayewar
dene was elected to lead Sri Lanka 
on a platform that would reverse 
years of policies laid down by 
previous socialist governments 
and bring Sri Lanka economically 
and psychologically closer to the 
West. Today, his government has a 
strong identification with the 
West, particularly Great Britain, 
the United States and Canada. 
Western governments both bila
terally and through multilateral 
lending institutions have provided 
a great deal of economic assistance 
to Sri Lanka. As a result of these 
strong political and economic ties, 
Western governments and peoples 
have a responsibility to act in ways 
that promote peace and reconcilia
tion in Sri Lanka. International 
pressure is even more imperative 
in view of the extreme polarization 
between the conflicting parties in 
Sri Lanka. International support 
for meaningful change in Sri Lanka 
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represents the third leg in the triad 
of hope. 

How can this support be ex
pressed? Individuals can request 
that their national legislators hold 
hearings on Sri Lanka to explore 
human rights issues and how best 
Western countries can influence 
the Sri Lanka government to meet 
the legitimate concerns of Tamils. 
Governments may want to with
hold aid until the Sri Lanka govern
ment has made a demonstrated 
commitment to this end. Con
cerned persons should also write 
letters to President Jayewardene to 
urge a courageous political solu
tion to the problem. Letters should 
be sent to the Government of India 
to urge that it make more effective 
use of its substantial influence with 
the Sri Lankan Tamil armed groups 
and also with the Sri Lankan 
government to stop fighting and 
negotiate. Support can be given to 
displaced persons, victims of vio
lence and organizations in Sri 
Lanka that call for nonviolence and 
reconciliation. Special ecumenical 
church funds have been set up by 
the Christian Conference of Asia 
and the World Council of Churches 
to these ends and persons can give 
through their own churches' over
seas boards. 

Sri Lanka may be a rather distant 
concern for most people, but given 
the great global interconnections 
that exist today, an impact can be 
made on the warring sides; victims 
of violence can be cared for, and 
movements for peaceful change 
can be supported. These are the 
rays of hope that can help pierce 
the veil of terror and tears in Sri 
Lanka. o 

Gary Gamer is program coordinator for 
Militarization Issues and Peace with 
Justice, National Council of Churches 
of Christ in the U.S.A. 
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Bangladesh 
"A deadly cycle of overpopulation, poverty 

and natural disasters have helped to 
perpetuate Bangla~es~' s imaze as an 

economic nightmare. 

by James R. Owen 

For many Westerners, the Asian 
country of Bangladesh is the very 
picture of unrelenting poverty and 
despair. In short, it is widely 
viewed as an "international basket 
case." 

Much of that imagery is still 
accurate. One of the most densely 
populated nations on earth, at its 
current growth rate, Bangladesh's 
population of 101,000,000 is ex
pected to reach 160,000,000 by the 
year 2,000. The literacy rate is only 
22 percent and falling, and infant 
mortality remains startlingly high. 
Efforts at development and self
sufficiency are regularly dealt cruel 
blows by nature in the form of 
devastating cyclones and floods . 
Bangladesh's fragile coastline is 
particularly vulnerable to the ty
phoons sweeping off the Indian 
Ocean. Late in 1984 and in May 
1985, a cyclone lashed the populat
ed coastlands, killing thousands 
and destroying crops and live
stock. 

Yet it has been political and 
human failures that have exacted 
the greatest toll from Bengal over 
time. In the 17th century, eastern 
Bengal prospered with its fine 
muslin and silks and abundant rice 
harvests. But as the British coloni
alists in India began developing 
their own industry and machinery, 
the Bengal weaving trade was 
ruined. The colonial traders were 
interested only in the raw materials 
that Bengal could provide, and not 
in the time-honored trades and 
crafts of the people themselves . 
Thus a cycle of dependency upon 
the West and a pattern of uneven 
development were set into motion 
that continue to thwart Bangla
desh's drive for self-sufficiency 
today. 

When Britain ended its rule over 
India in 1947, East Bengal became 
East Pakistan, the poorest Paki-

stani province, located 1,000 miles 
from the seat of government. The 
city of Calcutta, the natural cultural 
center for the Bengalis, became 
part of India. West Pakistan con
tinued the British pattern of using 
the East Pakistani raw materials as 
an income source, while doing 
little to help provide essential de
velopment for the province. 

Soon, the East Pakistanis unsuc
cessfully began seeking greater 
autonomy from West Pakistan. 
Following the first general elec
tions in Pakistani history in Decem
ber, 1970, East Pakistan's Sheik 
Mujibur Rahman's Awami League 
won a clear majority, but he failed 
to win control over the govern
ment. Mujibur' s followers in East 
Pakistan went on general strike 
and stopped paying taxes; the 
revolt was bloodily put down by 
West Pakistan in March 1971, and 
an estimated 1 million Bengalis 
were killed in the fighting or 
slaughtered later. In December, 
1971, India invaded East Pakistan, 
routed the West Pakistani occupa
tion forces, and created the nation 
of Bangladesh. 

Since its creation in 1971, Bang
ladesh has undergone consider
able political turmoil. Sheik Muji
bur, the country's first leader, was 
assassinated in 1975. His death was 
followed by more political violence 
and unrest. Today, Bangladesh is 
under martial law and military 
government, although steps are 
being taken toward the resumption 
of civilian rule. 

Role of the Church 
Eighty-seven percent of Bangla
desh's population is Muslim. An 
additional 11 percent are Hindu, 
with a very tiny minority claiming 
Christianity. The Baptist Shango, 
with 30-40 percent of the Protes
tant population, is the largest 

Two workers put finishing 
touches to a new fishing boat 
in Cox's Bazar . 
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L ocated in the northwest cor
ner of the small country of 
Nepal is the Kamali Zone. It 

is an area that encompasses one
sixth of the total area of the 
country, but contains less than 
300,000 of the country's 15 million 
people. Most of the area is far back 
in the Himalayan mountain range 
and inaccessible except on foot or 
by air. 

The main headquarters of the 
area is located a seven-day walk 
from the nearest road, but for 
many who live in this remote area, 
the walk can be anything up to two 
weeks. Only the wealthy can fly 
even though fares are heavily sub
sidized by the government to make 
the service available to more. 

Because of its remoteness and 
sparse population, this is an area 
that has been largely neglected by 
the Government of Nepal. Educa
tional opportunities are relatively 
limited in comparison to the rest of 
the country and those that do exist 
are of extremely poor quality. Al
though primary schools are usually 
located within an hour's walk of 
home in the more populated sec
tions, there may be none at all in 
the scarcely populated areas. If a 
child reaches high school level, the 
school may be located a day or 
two's walk from home, forcing the 
student to live away from home. 
The cost precludes many from 
even trying to get a secondary level 
education. 

Nepal 
United Methodists cooperate 
in developing some of this 
nation's most remote regions. 

Larry C. Asher 

Lack of Trained Teachers 
Less than five percent of the stu
dents who do begin school in class 
one complete class ten, which is 
the end of secondary education in 
Nepal. Less than one percent ever 

pass the government-set Senior 
School Leaving Certificate (SSLC) 
examination, which enables them 
to get further training. This poor 
academic record is caused by the 
lack of properly trained and moti-
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"The Karnali Technical 
School is changing 
not only the lives of 
its students, but also 

the people among 
whom they work.'' 

vated teachers. Most people with 
training are unwilling to go and 
work in such a remote area. 

In an effort to bring about change 
in this situation, the Nepalese 
government designed a new sys
tem of technical education in order 
to train people to work in their own 
local area. To carry out this work 
they invited the United Mission to 
Nepal (UMN) to assist them in the 
establishment of the Karnali Tech
nical School (KTS). 

The United Methodist Church 
and The Presbyterian Church 
(U.S.A.) are participating agencies 
in the UMN and this work was 
begun with the help of four United 
Methodist and two Presbyterian 
workers. 

The technical school system has 
been designed to meet the needs of 
the remoter areas of Nepal where 
people have fewer opportunities to 
obtain an education. Instead of 
requiring a secondary or class ten 
level of education as entrance to 
technical education, the entrance 
requirement is only a class seven 
pass. More students tend to com
plete class seven and therefore the 
opportunity to learn trade skills is 
available to more. 

D uring the first three and 
one-half years of the life of 
the school, it was impossi

ble to recruit female students even 
at the class seven level. Girls are 
not given the same opportunity for 
education even when the govern
ment encourages it by paying a 
small amount of money to girls 
who attend school. 

Last year, of six girls selected to 
attend the Karnali Technical 
School, only two actually came to 
study. This year it is hoped that 
about eight more will join the 
school. 

Agriculture, Construction, Health 
The school gives training in three 
subjects-agriculture, construc
tion and health. At the end of three 
years of practical training, plus one 
year of on-the-job training, the 
graduates are equipped to be vil
lage-level agricultural extension 
workers, construction supervisors 
or village-level health workers. 
These are all government posts. In 
addition, graduates have the op
tion of entering private enterprise. 
The primary thinking behind the 
technical school system is that 
students trained as much as possi
ble in the real work situation in 
their own geographical area are 
more likely to continue working in 
that area when they complete their 
training. Also, they are more likely 
to be able to bring about develop
ment in the area because of their 
understanding of the people with 
whom they are working. This is in 
contrast to the normal pattern of 
being trained outside the area near 
a city center where it is easier to 
give the training, but those trained 
are less willing to return to the 
remote area to work. 

When the school was started in 
July 1980, it was hard to imagine 
the program being as successful as 
it has been in acomplishing its set 
goals. However, a recent visit to 
the Dolpha District, one of the 
remoter areas of the Karnali Zone, 
shows how the Karnali Technical 
School is changing not only the 
lives of its students but also the 
people among whom they work 
during their on-the-job training. 

Trek through the Mountains 
A representative of the Technical 
and Vocational Education Director
ate of the Ministry of Education of 
Nepal and I left Jumla for a six-day 
trek through the rugged moun
tains of Nepal into the Dolpha 
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"Change is taking place. People are 
discovering a pride and a hope in 
themselves they didn't realize existed." 

District. The trek started at an 
elevation of 7,200 ft ., but before it 
was completed, we had climbed to 
above 12,000 ft. , twice returning to 
7,000 ft . or below each time. This is 
typical of practically all the area 
from which the school draws its 
enrollment. 

M ountains are high and 
slopes steep with culti
vated land mostly being 

located towards the bottom of the 
valley or on the valley floor . In 
places there are also fields higher 
up the mountain to as high as 
10,000 ft., but there the land is 
much poorer and less productive. 
Many fields are located on slopes 
considered far too steep for culti
vation. However, a low rainfall in 
the area means less soil erosion 
from these slopes than less steeply 
sloped land in other parts of Nepal. 
Even then almost all of the Kamali 
Zone is considered a food deficit 
area . 

Below 8,000 ft ., if the land can be 
flooded, rice is the primary crop. 
On dry land and higher elevations 
where the fields are steeply sloped, 
barley, potatoes, com, millet and 
wheat are the principal crops. Few 
vegetables are .grown because the 
people have not had access to 
seeds, nor been taught the nutri
tional importance of vegetables in 
their diet. 

Villages were few along the trail 
to Dolpha. It was not uncommon to 
walk for four or five hours without 
passing a village. When we did 
pass one, houses were made of 
stone and mud with flat mud roofs. 
The flat roof is used for drying, 
threshing and storing grain. At the 
home we stopped at the first night, 
we had an opportunity to visit with 
the head of the house and his wife. 
We found that they were attempt-

ing to get their own son into the 
technical school as he had taken 
the entrance examination a couple 
of months previously. When ques
tioned about what knowledge they 
had of the school or of its students, 
the husband explained that he had 
taken his wife to a health post 
where a Kamali Technical School 
on-the-job trainee examined her, 
gave her medicine and she got 
well. She had been sick for nearly 
three years and he had sought 
treatment for her in several places, 
but nothing had worked until this 
student had treated her. 

Critical of Outsiders 
This appeared to be exaggerated 
praise for a KTS student, but 
nevertheless an indication of the 
amount of pride felt in one of their 
own people being able to help 
them while being critical of outsid
ers. This criticism of outsiders is 
often justified because of the poor 
attitude of outsiders toward the 
local people. 

The next day took us along a 
trail, following a stream as it 
progressed into the mountains. We 
reached another village after three 
or four hours' walk and had lunch 
before climbing up to cross the pass 
at over 22,000 feet. As we were 
leaving this village we encountered 
one of the KTS second-year health 
students, who was conducting a 
house-tcrhouse survey in the vil

much of the Kamali Zone, the 
population migrates to the plains 
of Nepal or even into India to find 
menial work to provide food for the 
lean months and to buy clothing, 
pots and pans. They return in the 
spring to work on the land again. 

The family in the house where 
we stayed this night had no direct 
contact with any of the KTS stu
dents, although they had heard 
good reports. The next day took us 
through one more village as we 
made our way down the mountain 
to the bottom of the valley. Here 
there was a major population cen
ter due to the larger amount of 
cultivable land. There was also a 
health post run by a KTS graduate 
and a student in training. A health 
assistant supervised them both. 
This person had recently left for 
holiday, and when he left he took 
the key to the medicine store. 
Permission had finally been ob
tained to open the store three or 
four days before we arrived. This 
had been done and it was discov
ered that many of the antibiotics 
were missing. 

Again we heard much com
plaining about the attitude and 
actions of people from outside. 
There was high praise for the 
capability and attitude of the local 
workers trained at KTS even 
though their training was of a 
lower level. 

lage for the Nepal Red Cross as a Building Water Storage Tanks 
part of his regular training. The next day, a five-hour walk 

We walked a further six hours took us over another pass of about 
that day, encountering no one on 12,500 ft. and down to about 11,000 
the trail until we approached a ft., where we stopped for a short 
village at nightfall. This village was visit at the government Yak Farm. 
at an elevation of about 9,500 ft. The farm manager explained that a 
and around the village were steep- water line had recently been in
ly sloping, dry fields, but too few to stalled and that a water storage 
be capable of feeding the people tank was needed. He had heard 
living there for more than eight KTS could build inexp e n sive 
months of the year. Throughout wooden water storage tanks and 
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UNITED MISSION TO NEPAL 

Today's United Methodist work in Nepal is primarily done in cooperation with the 
United Mission to Nepal (UMN), an international and interdenominational body 
which has been a pioneer in the country's medical and educational fields for the 
past 34 years. 

Because Nepalese law specifically prohibits Christian proselytizing in the 
conservative Hindu kingdom, the mission has no organizational links with an 
estimated 2,000 active Nepalese Christians who are allowed to organize and 
worship as congregations, but who are also barred from proselytizing. 

UMN's current involvement in Nepal traces its beginnings to the efforts of a 
Methodist missionary, ur. Robert Fleming Sr., who became aware of the country's 
severe lack of medical facilities while on vacation trips in 1949 and 1950 to 
observe rare birds. He returned a few years later with his wife, Dr. Bethel Fleming, 
and Dr. Cart W. Fredericks, a Presbyterian missionary, to establish a health clinic 
in Tansen. In 1953, the government gave the group permission to set up a 
permanent medical mission. A year later, ten boards and societies came together 
to establish the UMN, which rapidly grew in subsequent years to include more than 
30 member groups from the U.S., Australia, India, Canada, New Zealand, and 
various European countries. 

Today, the UMN's wide-ranging activities involves the running of such 
institutions as the Shanta Bhawan Hospital in Kathmandu, the Pokhara Boarding 
School in Pokhara, the Jumla Technical Secondary School, and the Butwal 
Technical Institute in Butwal. · 

A large number of United Methodist missionaries, including the present head of 
the United Methodist Committee of Relief (UMCOR), Norma Kehrberg, have 
served with the UMN over the past three decades. They have worked as 
educators, administrators, medical personnel and community development 
workers. 

asked if students could come to the 
farm and build him a tank. He also 
expressed a desire for two KTS 
agriculture on-the-job trainees to 
be stationed at the farm during the 
coming year. 

walk brought us hot and tired to 
the government offices in Dolpha 
and the center where most KTS 
on-the-job trainees and graduates 
worked. 

Vaccination of Cattle 

A Students in the District Livestock 
nother four hours down Office were praised for their wil
the trail and at about 8,000 lingness to go out to the village and 
ft . we encountered rice vaccinate and treat animals. Stu

fields and another village where dents and graduates in the District 
we planned to spend the nigh t. Engineering Office were praised 
Several of the present KTS stu- for their ability to survey drinking 
dents and several more graduates water and small irrigation projects, 
were from the village . The head of foot-trail development projects, 
the house in the home where we buildings, etc. Of the five KTS 
stayed was an official in the district students and graduates associated 
government and spoke very favor- with the office, only two were 
ably about what the KTS students present at the time of the visit 
were capable of doing. He stated because the others were actually on 
that KTS graduates were far more project sites throughout the dis
practical and skillful than students trict. The two at the office were 
from the University even though completing work on a drinking 
those from the University had an water project. 
equivalent of one more year's At the District Health Center, the 
training. Again, pridt in having District Health Officer spoke high
their own people trained and ca pa- ly of all KTS health on-the-job 
ble of meeting development needs trainees and expressed a desire to 
was obvious. This pride is some- have all health students sent to his 
thing they have not been able to district to work because he had 
feel in the past because so few have eight health posts under his au
had opportunity for training and of thority and less than half of them 
those few that have, practically were functioning for a lack of staff. 
none have returned to the area. This remains true even though 

The next morning a five-hour there a r e unemployed health 
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workers in Nepal. Most of those 
trained are unwilling to go and 
work in such a remote area of the 
country and choose not to work 
instead. 

A one-hour walk back down the 
valley and then 1,700 ft. up the 
mountain side took us to the last 
village where one of the on-the
job trainees worked. This student 
was working under the District 
Agr iculture Office and was 
charged with overseeing the distri
bution of improved wheat seed 
and fertilizer, which was flown 
into the area on the STOL (short 
take off and landing) strip located 
just above the village on a plateau. 

A brief visit before the plane 
landed to carry us out to the plains 
of Nepal again confirmed satisfac
tion with the attitude, work and 
skill of KTS students. During the 
41-minute flight out of the area, as 
well as many times since, there has 
been time for me to reflect upon 
this trip. 

It is certainly true that the tech
nical skill training given at the 
Karnali Technical School is worth
while and greatly needed. Howev
er, a much greater thing is the 
attitude shown by these students 
when compared with many of 
those who come from outside with 
more training. When one looks at 
the faces of these former students 
or talks with the local people about 
their work it can be seen that 
something is being accomplished, 
not only in the lives of the students 
themselves but in the lives of the 
people they are serving. Change is 
taking place. People are discover
ing a pride and a hope in them
selves they didn't realize existed. 

0 

Larry C. Asher, a United Methodist 
missionary, is Co-Principal of the 
Karnali Technical School . 
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The Sto;ry of 
by Herbert 1. Singh Methodism 

in India 
The middle of the nineteenth cen
tury saw the end of the Mughals 
and the beginning of the British 
imperial rule in India . It was a time 
of transition and uncertainty. Peo
ple feared foreign rule would de
stroy Indian culture and religion. 

The situation had one ameliorat
ing feature: the East India Compa
ny filled the vacuum left by the 
decline of the Mughal rule . It 
ensured peace and order amidst 
the rival forces that threatened 
disruption and chaos. As a general 
rule the Company refrained from 
interfering in matters of religion. 
Glaring social ills, however, had to 
be stopped. Sati, the burning of 
widows on the funeral pyres of 
their husbands, female infanticide, 
and the practice of ritual murder in 
the name of the goddess kali had to 
be outlawed. Such were the times 
when Methodism came to India. 

Taking Roots 
William Butler was an immigrant to 
the United States from Ireland. The 
one ambition of his life was to be a 
missionary to India. In December 
1856, after a long sea voyage, the 
Butler family arrived in Bareilly in 
North India. Soon after he met Joel 
Javier, a gifted young Indian and 
together they organized regular 
worship services for the handful of 
Christians in Bareilly. To reach out 
to others they conducted open air 
street preaching. There was suspi
cion and resistance at first, and the 
converts came only slowly, mostly 
from the Mazhabi Sikhs, a lower 
caste oppressed group. 

Hardly had the Butlers time to 
consolidate their work when the 
mission was disrupted by the 
storm of the Indian Sepoy Mutiny 
of 1857. Indians associated the 
Christian missions with foreign 
British rule and Christians were as 
much targets of the insurgency as 

'From the beginning 
the Methodist 

movement was con
cerned with social 
relief and holistic 

development.' 

the government of the East India 
Company . The Butlers barely 
escaped with their lives to the 
sanctuary of the Himalayas. The 
little flock in Bareilly was decimat
ed. Joel Javier and his family lived 
in hiding in daily fear of death. 
However, in July 1857 Butler 
wrote, "We have lost neither heart 
nor hope. This country has a bright 
future before it, and our mission 
will live, and triumph in Christ. " 

In exile in the hills, the Butlers 
were not idle . They helped open 
schools for boys and girls in Naini 
Tal. An old sheep house was 
converted into a church, the first 
Methodist church in India. The 
boys' school was the first piece of 
property owned by the Methodist 
Episcopal Church in India . 

The mutiny was all over by 1858, 
and the government passed over 
from the East India Company to 
the British Crown. Mission work 
was resumed in Bareilly and Luck
now and from these centers spread 
to other parts of the Ganges basin. 

(1836-1922) that Methodist work 
spread beyond the confines of the 
northern areas of Oudh and Ro
hilkhand. New ground was broken 
in the hill district of Pauri Garhwal 
and then south across the Ganges 
in Kanpur. 

At the invitation of Thoburn, 
William Taylor, an experienced 
revivalist preacher and church or
ganizer arrived in Lucknow in 
1870. He had already preached the 
Gospel in California, South Ameri
ca, Australia and Africa. During his 
four years' stay in India, Taylor 
worked indefatigably, preaching 
and organizing self-sustaining 
missionary congregations, both 
European and Indian. Some of 
these congregations had to be 
helped by miss io naries from 
America. Thanks to Taylor, Meth
odism was no longer confined to 
the north . At times he preached in 
areas that were off limits to him 
because other denominations were 
already at work there. For various 
reasons such as maintaining peace 
among missions, p;eserving unity 
before people of other faiths and to 
conserve Christian resources, un
written rules forbade poaching in 
one another's territories. Taylor, 
however, claimed the leading of 
the Holy Spirit to decide where he 
would preach. In all this, James 
Thoburn was in agreement with 
Taylor that Methodist outreach 
could not be confined to any 
man-made boundaries. He himself 
accepted charge of a congregation 
in Calcutta. The result of this policy 
was that when Taylor left, Method
ism had spread to the far corners of 
India . 

In 1865 an annual conference, 
related to the General Conference 
in America, was constituted. Both 
Indian and American clergy were 
members with equal dignity and 
responsibilities. The same year 
Butler returned home due to ill 
health. 

With Methodist work scattered 
in distant parts of the country, 
there was need for an organization 

Expansion whereby ideas and activities could 
It was due to the v1s1on and be coordinated. Hence the novel 
leadership of James Mills Thoburn experiment of establishing a Cen-
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tral Conference in 1884 where 
delegates from different annual 
conferences would share and ex
change views and experiences for 
the benefit of the whole Methodist 
movement in India . 

In 1888 James Thoburn was 
elected to be the first missionary 
bishop for India and Malaysia. 
Until then, Indian work was under 
the supervision of bishops of the 
General Conference in America, 
who provided guidance through 
correspondence and periodic 
visits. Thoburn continued to over
see his vast area alone until 1900, 
when two more bishops were 
appointed. He retired when he was 
well into his 70s. Kenneth La
tourette , the chu rch h istorian, 
compares him to Francis Xavier in 
vision and temperament adding, 
"He combined the gifts of a mystic 
with those of a practical man of 
affairs ." He gave his all to his work 
and took no salary in return. 

Social Concerns 
From the beginning the Methodist 
movement in India was concerned 
with social relief and holistic devel
opment. There were recurrent fam
ines in the last decades of the 19th 
ce ntury in w h ich thousands 
perished. Wherever there was 
need, children orphaned by these 
tragedies were cared for and nur
tured in Christian ways. Perhaps 
the best known orphanage is the 
Lee Memorial in Calcutta. In 1899, 
the children of David and Ada Lee, 
missionaries in Calcutta, were at
tending school in Darjeeling. One 
terrible night in September, their 
cottage was swept away by a 
Himalayan deluge, and all the 
children were killed. The bereaved 
parents opened a home for or
phaned children in their memory. 

Isabella Thoburn 
In the history of women's educa-

Worshippers at Chris t Methodist Church in New Delhi. 

tion in India, the story of Isabella 
Thoburn has become a legend. She 
came at the suggestion of her 
brother, James Thoburn, who had 
ministries for men, but none for 
women. Isabella arrived in Luck
now on February 11, 1870 and by 
April she had started a small 
school, which eventually devel
oped into Isabella Thoburn Col
lege. One of the first women to 
graduate was Lilavati Singh. She 
had finished her B.A. with honors 
and joined government service. 
Desiring something more than sec
ular work, she wrote to Isabella 
Thoburn for some form of Chris
tian service. She was invited to 
teach at the college for the same 
meager pay as Miss Thoburn re
ceived. "These two, at first teacher 
and student, later co-workers as 
principal and teacher, are held 

together always in the love and 
memories of the College' s past." 

Miss Thoburn died in 1901. Lila
vati Singh was vice-principal of the 
college from 1903 to 1907. It was 
hoped that she would become the 
principal after she returned from 
her visit to the United States. That 
opportunity never came. Exhaust
ed in strength as she went from 
place to place, promoting the cause 
of the college, she died in 1909. 

In subsequent years, the college 
was served ably by both Indians 
and Americans. In the 1940s Sarah 
Chako served the college as princi
pal. Her fearless spirit, sound 
judgment anu broad outlook 
served the college and churches 
like a bulwark. Her early and 
sudden death in 1954 deprived the 
college and the Christian commu
nity of an able leader. 
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''Thousands became Christians 
by way of mass movements. 

They were mostly r,oor 
and oppressed. ' 

Clara Swain Hospital 
India had an indigenou y tern of 
health care, but it needed a mod
ern, scientific medical ystem. 
There were very few hospitals for 
women. So when Clara Swain, a 
phy ician and appointee of the 
Woman's Foreign Missionary So
ciety, came to Bareilly in 1 70, she 
wa a god- end . The fir t western 
woman physician ever to et foot in 
A ia, she had women and children 
waiting for her from the second 
day of her arrival. Soon she started 
medical training classes for girls . 
One day when she brought out a 
keleton , one of the girls ex

claimed, "Oh, Miss Swain, how 
will thi woman rise on the day of 
re urrection with her flesh in 
America and her bone in India!" 

The awabofRampurdonateda 
large house set in 42 acre of land to 
the medical mission. The land was 
u ed to build the hospital, later to 
be called the Clara Swain Hospital, 
erving patients from the Hindu, 

Mu lim, Chri tian and other com
munities. The hospital is but one 
e ample of the pioneering work 
that Methodism did in establishing 
ho pita! and dispensarie along-
ide it e angelistic center . Others 

include the Thoburn Memorial 
Ho pital, adiad, the Ellen Cowen 
Thoburn Memorial Hospital, Vrin
daban. 

Mission to Lepers 
Indian culture e plains life in terms 
of the law of kanna and the trans
migration of the oul from body to 
bod after each ucces ive death. 
Thu lepros was considered not 
o much a disea e as a curse for evil 

deeds committed by the leper in a 
previou birth . 

Mary Reed came to Kanpur in 
1 a a mi sionary. Ill health 
made it nece ary for her to live in 
the more congenial climate of Pith-

oragarh in the Himalayas . Here she 
saw the terrible condition of the 
lepers and was touched by their 
suffering. They were pitied and 
dreaded but were seldom the ob
jects of love and caring. 

Still in poor health, Mary Reed 
returned to America in 1890. In 
Christ's Hospital, Cincinnati, her 
health seemed to improve, but 
there remained a tingling sensation 
in one finger and one day she 
noticed a scar on her cheek. She 
had leprosy. Sharing her secret 
only with her sister, she set sail for 
India determined to serve as a 
missionary to the lepers in Pith
oragarh. After some time, as she 
forgot herself in service to others, 
her leprosy was arrested. Mary 
Reed lived to a ripe old age, 
bringing Christ' s love into the lives 
of lepers. 

Mass Movements 
The central purpose of the Method
ist missionary movement was to 
win people for Christ. At first 
individuals and small family 
groups came for conversion. How
ever, it did not take long to realize 
that Indians lived in caste groups 
and extended families. It was, 
therefore, easier and more natural 
to convert them as groups rather 
than as individuals . This method 
preserved family ties and allowed 
cultural styles of living to continue 
after conversion. 

Christian workers would get in 
touch with the leaders of the 
community, and instruct them in 
the Gospel. The leaders, in turn, 
would go their caste groups and 
persuade them to be converted and 
baptized en masse. Mass move
ments in time became the most 
accepted method for reaching large 
numbers of people. The greatest 
gains, perhaps, were registered in 
the Delhi, Hyderabad and Gujarat 

areas . 
Nursamma, a charismatic, itin

erant priestess in the Hyderabad 
area, used to perform puja (wor
ship) to exorcise the evil goddess of 
small pox. One day she heard an 
evangelist preach on John 3:16 and 
was converted. The preacher bap
tized her, but did not record it 
because he did not wish to stir up 
trouble in the community. In a few 
weeks Nursamma was so trans
formed that people could hardly 
recognize her. She now used her 
power and influence for Christ. 
Although illiterate, she bought a 
Bible and asked others to read it to 
her. People overheard her pray, 
"Oh Yesu Swami, why could I not 
have heard about you earlier. Here 
I am an ld woman; I could have 
done so much more for you." 

Thousands became Christians 
by way of the mass movements . 
They were mostly poor and op
pressed, but a few were from the 
more affluent high castes. The fast 
influx of converts created problems 
also: it was hard to find teachers to 
instruct people in the new faith, 
and there weren't enough pastors 
to take care of the new congrega
tions. 

The Indian Witness 
The Indian Witness was the brain 
child of the ubiquitous James Tho
burn, and was first published in 
May 1871 to meet the need "of 
some communication with the 
public." The Methodist movement 
was spreading in different direc
tions and the fortnightly magazine 
"gave the Christian group a voice 
that could effectively present the 
Christian viewpoint and reach the 
homes of scattered hundreds ." A 
Hindu reader wrote, "it was in
deed a great instructor of Chris
tianity, and a true and faithful 
witness of the Christian religion." 
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Hospital founder Clara Swain (top) 
was the first woman physician to 
serve in Asia; Bishop William Taylor 
(above) spread Methodism to the far 
corners of India in the 1870s. 

''An inderendent Methodist Church of 
India wil have to be self-supporting not 
only in maintaining its pastors and 
churches, but also its many institutions." 

In 1882, Thoburn took over the 
editorial reponsibility without pay. 
It was printed from Calcutta as The 
In'dian W itn es s . The paper , 
throughout its long and checkered 
history, has tried faithfully to rep
resent Methodists in India. 

Nationalism 
The 20th century brought new 
issues before the church: where it 
should stand vis-a-vis the Indian 
demand for independence from 
the British rule. The British raj had 
often been a help in the cause of the 
mission. Despite hesitations of the 
early decades, the British had pro
tected missionaries and converts . 
With the growing movement for 
self-rule, the missionary move
ment found itself in a dilemma
sympathy for the British on the one 
hand, and on the other, sympathy 
for the just aspirations for freedom 
of the Indian people. Men like E. 
Stanley Jones and Ralph Templin 
sided with the aspirations of the 
Indian people and stood against 
the conservatives in the church. 

Church Union 
The new intellectual influences of 
the 20th century brought a fresh 
awareness among indigenous 
faiths of their own worth. This led 
to renaissance and reform. Hindu 
intellectuals increasin gly chal
lenged claims of superiority of the 
Christian faith . Sarvepalli Rad-
hakrishnan, the most outstanding 
philosopher and defender of the 
Hindu religious tradition wrote, 
11 A little less missionary ardour, a 
little more enlightened scepticism 
will do good to us all . . . Christians 
are ordinary people making ex
traordinary claims." 

In the face of this challenge, 
Christians realized the serious 
need for unity among denomina
tions. Negotiations were intensi
fied for achieving this goal. The 
following questions needed an
swers: should there be a federal 
union or an organic merging of 
churches? Would the ministries be 
mutually accepted and how would 
the Methodist episcopacy be unit-

ed with those of churches believing 
in the historic episcopate? There 
was the problem of creating new 
organizations for women's work 
and acceptable ways of uniting 
property and other material assets. 
What would happen to the historic 
connection of Indian Methodism 
with the General Conference in 
America. 

Discussions dragged on amidst 
misgivings until other denomina
tions went ahead with union, 
creating the Church of North India, 
leaving the Methodist Church in 
Southern Asia to join whenever 
ready. It never did. In 1981, afteran 
enabling Act by the General Con
ference in America, the Methodist 
Church in India came into being as 
an autonomous entity with six 
bishops and eleven regional con
ferences . 

The Future 
An independent Methodist 
Church of India will have to de
pend increasingly on its own finan
cial resources. It will have to be 
self-supporting not only in main
taining its pastors and churches 
but also its many institutions. An 
involved church will have to keep 
itself aware of the religious and 
social issues that are important for 
the life of an independent and 
developing nation. The Gospel 
must be presented in persuasive 
ways that give direction and 
meaning to people in the confu
sions and perplexities of their daily 
lives. 

The church will need to be in 
dialogue with people of other 
faiths. This will require careful and 
honest study of other religious 
traditions . In the course of inter
religious dialogs, the church 
should be ready to learn from 
others in the spirit of Christian 
humility, and impart something of 
its truth to others . o 

Herbert J. Singh is professor emeritus 
of History of Religions, United Theo
logical Seminary, Bangalore, India. He 
presently teaches at Memphis State 
University. 
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It Happened 
• 
In 

Aruna Gnanadasan of Madras, 
Southern India was very critical of 
what she described as the continu
ing " inferior status" of women in 
the largely patriarchal societies of 
the Asia-Pacific region-an obser
vation shared by many of the 
conference delegates. 

The Rev. Manasa Lasaro of Fiji 
expressed initial apprehension, 
shared by some Pacific churches, 
about being ''bullied" by older and 
bigger Asian churches, but it did 
not take long for him to be reas
sured that those churches meant 
no such thing. 

Bishop Emerito Nacpil of the 
Philippines called for a more as
sertive evangelism that would 
"present the gospel as a civilizing 
option" to the predominantly non
Christian peoples of Asia and the 
Pacific. 

Clearly, the impassioned 
speeches and statements spared 
nothing and nobody, as they 
touched on a wide range of con
temporary issues ranging from 
women's rights to inter-regional 
church relations to new evangeli
zation strategies to questioning of 
American purposes. 

Organizers of the World Divi
sion's Asia/Pacific/USA Consulta
tion couldn' t have asked for more 
enthusiasm and energy from some 
65 delegates who turned out for the 
three-day conference at New 
Delhi' s YMCA Tourist Hostel last 
spring. 

Despite the usual opening day 
jitters, the tightly scheduled con
sultation turned out to be a warm, 
informal and highly stimulating 
gathering of friends and col
leagues. 

The New Delhi gathering was 
the first of four major region-wide 
consultations (the other three 
being Latin America, Africa, and 
Europe) called by the World Divi-

New Delhi 

An Asia- Pacific -
USA Consultation 

tackles 
contemporary 
issues ranging 

from inter-regional 
church rivalries to 

distrust of 
American purposes. 

sion this year to enable United 
Methodist, Methodist-related 
churches and ecumenical agencies 
around the world to evaluate their 
historical and current relations, 
particularly the sharing of re
sources, both personnel and finan
cial, and future mission strategies. 
For many of the churches, espe
cially those in the Pacific islands, 
the consultation was a first encoun
ter in many years and a unique 
opportunity to exchange views on 
the needs, challenges and issues 
that confront the Asia and Pacific 
region. 

The inescapable fact that Meth
odism, indeed Christianity itself, is 
a tiny minority in a region domin
ated by more established faiths like 
Hinduism, Buddhism and Islam, 
formed a backdrop to the discus
sions on the church's proper role in 
politics and the need to reevaluate 
mission strategies. 

"Can ~e continue respecting 
these religions," Bishop Nacpil 
asked his fellow delegates, "but at 
the same time present the gospel as 
a civilizing option? Or are we not 
prepared to go that far anymore? 

Are we prepared to present an 
alternative reality to Buddhism or 
Islam? Do we have a new vision?" 

The questions triggered further 
interest in the state of Methodist 
and Christian evangelization, and 
along with it, the familiar demands 
for more multilateral relations 
among the churches and less de
pendence on the American church. 

Concerns about self-determina
tion and self-help fitted in with the 
longstanding Methodist commit
ment to internationalization of 
mission and the establishing of 
new relationships among the dif
ferent churches in the Methodist 
family. Because of this, there were 
some delegates who suggested 
that Asian and Pacific churches 
ought to ta e on more responsibili
ty in developing multilateral rela
tions among themselves, the U.S. 
church as well as other churches 
around the world. 

"What we are doing for our own 
people is the real question," said 
The Rev. Raiji Rathod of India. 
"Are we willing to share our 
personnel? Are we willing to set up 
our own mission boards, not to 
compete with the GBGM but to do 
our own work?" 

He noted that the Methodist 
Church in India has long been 
sending its own missionaries to 
serve Indian communities in Fiji. 
Other instances of inter-regional 
mission work involve Singapore 
pastors being sent to Sumatra to 
help Indonesian churches that are 
undergoing a boom in conversions 
and baptisms. 

Addressing the sensitive issue of 
whether American missionaries 
are still needed in the region, Pik 
Wan Wong of Hong Kong said 
there were some circumstances 
which justified the continued 
sending of missionaries, such as 
their having skills and professional 
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Coffee break at the New Delhi 
consultation brings together (left to 
right) Bishop Emerita Nacpil of the 
Philippines, UMC Missionary to 
Japan Robert Fukada , and World 
Division staffmember Michael Hahm . 

abilities that are not available or in 
short supply in the host countries. 

"We must welcome foreign mis
sionaries, /1 he said, /1 provided 
there are specific contributions 
they can make and they are sensi-
tive to our culture." 

The Rev. Sharon Brown Chris
topher, one of three World Divi
sion board directors from the Unit
ed States who attended the con
sultation, said the Division was 
supportive of efforts to internation
alize mission. "We are breaking 
out of old patterns and entering 
into new ones," she said. 

For the American church, ac
cording to Peggy Billings, the top 
executive of the World Division, 
the challenge clearly focuses on the 
need to establish a new "covenant 
relationship" among the churches 
and the people involved. 

In response to the social and 
economic crisis in the region, the 
consultation delegates issued a 
statement entitled " Mission in 
Today' s World," in which they 
suggested a long list of recommen
dations, among which were: 

• Build moral and spiritual 
values through Bible study; 

• Discover new methods of 
evangelism, by making posi
tive use of the methodology of 
para-church groups; 
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•Undertake research and relate 
the findings to issues like 
transnational corporations, 
human rights, indigenous reli
gions, etc; 

•Discover new ways to interna
tionalize mission personnel 
and resources through use of 
short-term teams and mission 
interns on specific concerns 
such as militarism and peace. 

Apart from the official agenda, 
the delegates attended Sunday 
services at different New Delhi 
churches and staged a cultural 
evening presentation, the one slot 
in their busy schedule that gave 
them the chance to show off their 
dancing and singing and other 
artistic talents. 

At the end of the consultation, 
most delegates rushed for the 
airport amid much regret about 
coming to India and never leaving 
the confines of the YMCA. The 
World Division staff and directors 
stayed on for three days to visit 
major Methodist projects around 
New Delhi, including the Holman 
Institute, Ingraham Institute and 
the Methodist Home for Girls. 

Nelson A. Navarro is senior staff 
writer, Mission Education and Culti
vation program Department, GBGM. 
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Profile: 
M.M.Thomas 

India's Prophet 
on the Fringes 

by E. Robin Mitchell 

Self-taught Theologian 
M.M. Thomas is one of India's gifts 
to theological thought, although he 
i not a theologian by formal 
training but through self-directed 
reading and thinking. His contri
bution to the area of Church and 
Society s tudies are particularly 
triking, both as an author in his 

own right and as an editor of the 
journal Church and Society. Yet, for 
all of his stature as a theologian, he 
i not well known in the West. 
Even in his homeland, India, per
haps because theological study 
there is dominated by a penchant 
to look westward, his work is not 
as well known as it should be. 

Thomas is better known for his 
contribution to ecumenism 
through the World Student Chris
tian Federation, the World Council 
of Churches (WCC) and the East 
Asia Christian Conferenc.e. His 
impact on the wee, while serving 
as Chairman of the Geneva Church 

and Society Conference of 1966 and 
of the Central Committee of the 
wee between 1968 and 1975 and 
of the Nairobi Assembly, is incalcu
lable . 

Marxist and Christian 
In 1943, he took the extraordinary 
step of applying, simultaneously, 
for membership in the Communist 
Party of India and for ordination in 
the Mar Thoma Church. Needless 
to say, he was turned down on 
both fronts . The church rejected 
him because of his Marxism and 
the Communist Party because he 
had made it clear that he would 
continue to proclaim the Gospel. 
He, however, thought it quite 
natural for Marxism and Christian
ity to fit together. 

The Stalinist coup of 1948 in 
Czechoslovkia turned him against 
Communism, though, as he has
tens to add, not against Marxist 
thought or revolution . He believes 

they must exist under the auspices 
of liberal democracy. He insists 
that he is committed to the demo
cratic path to social change and 
revolution, and that his approach 
might be described as " redefined 
Marxism, Gandhism and Liberal
ism within the framework of the 
theology and realistic anthropo
logy of Christian Neo--orthodoxy," 
i.e . of Barth, Berdyaev and Nie
buhr. "Redefined" is the key word 
here, because Thomas has taken 
and shaped central concepts of 
those approaches to where they are 
useful and valid building blocks of 
an authentic Christian theology. 

With this kind of background, it 
is tempting for some to dismiss 
Thomas as un-Christian. To do so 
is to show rofound ignorance of 
the man, his work, and his deep 
Christian commitment . A fair 
reading will show that he has much 
insight to offer and that his theo
logy is firmly rooted in Scripture, 
tradition, reason and experience. 

Regional Theologian 
Some may downgrade Thomas as a 
regional theologian, who is not to 
be placed in the same class as the 
" universal theologians" of the 
West. This is treatment that has 
been given to Liberation theolo
gians of the Third World-Gustavo 
Gutierrez and Jose Miguez Bonino, 
for example. The irony here, of 
course, is that there is a tendency 
among Euro-Americans to see 
their own theologizing in universal 
terms . There are few First World 
theologies that begin by qualifying 
themselves as regional, culture
bound, or Euro-American, and 
that do not assume universal ap
plication for themselves . 

There is no doubt that Thomas' 
theologizing in one sense, like all 
others, is by its very nature local and 
particularistic. It arises, as all theo-
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"Thomas' theology 
. does have 
universal 

implications." 

logies do, out of a particular situa
tion and point in history. So it is no 
wonder that his theoiogy reflects 
unique cultural marks as it seeks to 
assist the incarnation of the Gospel 
in a particular situation. This is as it 
should be. But Thomas' theology, 
particularistic as it is, does have 
universal implications. At the very 
least, it has implications across 
cultural and national boundaries 
within the Third World. Also, I 
suspect that if Western Christians 
ever took to reading Thomas on a 
wider scale, that he would have 
much to offer to deepen their faith 
and their theological insights. 

A Prophet on the Fringes 
Within India Thomas is sometimes 
criticized as a person on the fringes 
of mainstream Christian thought. 
If this is true, it is a reflection less 
on Thomas than on his critics. 
Prophets do tend to be on the 
fringes. Fair examination of his 
thought, however, shows him to 
be a firm believer in the whole 
Gospel, for whole persons. 

Thomas is one who balances a 
deep personal faith in God through 
Christ, with commitment to his 
neighbors. From what I know of 
the man, I am struck by how his 
writings reflect not a tendency to 
theoretical, academic speculation, 
but his own Christian behavior. I 
am also struck by his lack of 
dogmatism. He always anticipates 
and hears counter-arguments and 
potential pitfalls to his positions; 
admits their validity, and then 
formulates correctives that deal 
with the issues raised. So the tone 
of his viewpoint is never absolute, 
but reflects a self-critical openness 
to the fact that all human thought, 
particularly his own, is relative to 
the ultimate truth of God. o 

Dr. Eric Robin Mitchell is pastor of 
Midvale United Methodist Church, 
Wanaque, New Jersey. His doctoral 
dissertation was a comparative study of 
the writings of M. M. Thomas and 
Gustavo Gutierrez. 

THE ENCOUNTER BETWEEN 
THEOLOGY AND IDEOLOGY 
An Exploration into the Communicative 
Theology of M.M. Thomas 
By T. M. Philip 
The Newday Publications of India I The 
Christian Uterature Society, 1986, 157 pp 
plus index. 
Order from C.L.S. Bookshop, Tiruvalla-
689101 , S. India, Rs. 32/-

The Third World has provided three kinds of 
theologians whose works are worth reading 
and comparing. The most widely quoted 
today are the liberation theologians who find 
the gospel clarified and even explicated by 
the revolutionary struggles of the poor for 
social justice. Another group of theologians 
uses the everyday symbols of their societies 
to describe and promote an indigenous 
Christianity, for example "water buffalo 
theology." The third group-<>! whom the 
venerable M.M. Thomas is a prominent 
exampl~has sought within an ecumenical 
context to test contemporary ideologies in 
the laboratory of faith . 

Two generations of Western scholars 
have followed the pilgrimage of "M. M." since 
194 7 when he went to work for the World 
Student Christian Federation. The same 
year, his address to the World Youth 
Conference in Oslo, which was broadcast by 
the BBC, drew international attention. He 
was, he later realized, on a quest for 
Christian dharma, vocation, responsibility, 
and duty. His articles, books, meditations 
and addresses were rather like his conver
sations: thoughtful yet filled with references 
to the ordinary aspects of his own life and 
ttiat of his Indian neighbors. ·Because he 
dealt honestly, openly and perceptively with 
the issues that swept across his home
land-and did so with a sense of their global 
significanc~he soon had a world-wiqe 
audience. The authenticity of his statements 
(whether extemporaneous in small groups 
or carefully drafted for a major lecture series) 
was rooted in the simple piety of his 
middle-class youth, in the rich history of the 
ancient Mar Thoma church, and in his 
identification with the yearning of the Indian 
people. 

Thomas had students on every continent 
but it remained for another Indian, T.M. 
Philip, to discern the patterns and structure 
of Thomas' theology. Philip shows, for 
example, that as Thomas wrestled with the 
meaning of the confrontation between 
Christianity and other religions, he engaged 
the humanity of the non-Christian rather than 
that person's religious expression. From that 
style of contact with others, and from his 
study of politics and social change, Thomas 
developed a personal and unusual intellec
tual approach. Early on, Thomas explained 
his "strong inclination to start with the 
secular world rather than with Christianity." 

Without arguing with his mentor, Philip 
points out that the locus for Thomas' thought 
always has been the person of Jesus. After 
the 1968 Uppsala Assembly of the World 
Council of Churches, a German missiologist 
criticized what he considered a shift of the 
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ecumenical focus from God to human 
experience. Thomas flatly denied this. "The 
ultimate framework of reference for Christian 
thought is neither God nor man in the 
abstract, neither the metaphysics of God nor 
the science of man taken in isolation, but 
Jesus Christ who is . .. to use Karl Barth's 
expression, the Humanity of God. . .. 
Christian missionary thinking cannot be 
either theology or anthropology except as 
either of them is related to Christology." 

Philip demonstrates, using the most sig
nificant sections of all of Thomas' writing, 
that the Indian scholar dealt candidly with the 
ideologies of his own emerging nation 
with~ut ever losing this central perspective. 
"The mission of the church," Thomas wrote 
in 1949, "is not to save itself from the 
revolutions of our time but to discern the 
promise and judgment of Christ in them and 
to witness to his kingdom in it, waiting for the 
day of its final consummation." 

In that period Thomas had been dealing 
spiritually as well as politically with Gandhi's 
leadership and philosophy. He witnessed 
what Gandhi did for his country and defend· 
ed the Mahatma's protest against both 
capitalism and socialism which arose from 
an "awareness that concentrations and 
centralizations of technological power are 
themselves productive of violence and re
duce people 's participation. Therefore 
Gandhism wanted a more direct participato
ry democracy in decentralized communi
ties ." Yet when he looked at Gandhi's 
philosophy through the lens of Christology, 
he found it lacking. That philosophy, was 
based, according to Thomas, ultimately on 
the principles of the Sermon on the Mount. 
The Christian orthodoxy he preferred is 
based "on the Person of Christ as the divine 
deed of reconciliation between God and man 
and among men, to whichever living reli· 
gions and secular faiths they belong." Much 
later Thomas said that Martin Luther King 
brought a correction to the Gandhian notion 
of power because King kept the dialectic of 
power and love in creative tension without 
identifying them or separating them. 

Perhaps the most significant part of 
Philip's study is the section that traces the 
development of Thomas' critical apprecia· 
ti on of Marxism. Whereas a Marxist econom· 
ic analysis of India's poverty was appealing 
to Thomas, the Indian theologian noted in 
1939 that Marxism could turn idolatrous 
when it claimed too much. 

Philip provides a coherent basis for 
studying the work of Thomas. Recognizing 
that Western readers will have difficulty 
locating even the most significant of M.M.'s 
writings, Philip's book offers substantial 
quotations. It will be helpful to American 
Christians and especially to those who are 
seeking a contemporary definition of the role 
of missionaries. 

J. Martin Bailey 

J. Martin Bailey is associate general 
secretary for media and member serv· 
ices of the National Council of Churches 
in New York City, and former editor of 
A.O. magazine. 
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Leontine T. C. Kelly 

Madrid, Spain was to be my 
lay-over stop enroute to The World 
Methodist Council meeting in 
Nairobi, Kenya. The lay leader of 
our Annual Conference and his 
wife gave me a copy of a recent 
National Geographic which featured 
an article on that historic city. The 
Mother Abbess of a cloistered 
convent was quoted as saying, 
"Our main preoccupation is to 
maintain a close unity with God, 
and to achieve that is possible only 
through isolation. It is not that we 
don't wish to know about the 
world or to give advice to those 
who need it. But in order to 
concentrate on God, we cannot 
converse with other people. It 
distracts us." 

Surely I appreciate those persons 
whose constant prayers sustain the 
church, as well as the discipline 
that permits them to make this 
choice of service; however, I could 
not imagine being cut off from God 
if I did not maintain such solitude. I 
am certain that those persons who 
know me best, or even least, 
cannot conceive of me in this role 
either. I recall how difficult it was 
for me to observe the Benedictine 
silence of the Virginia Conference 
School of Christian Mission from 
the evening communion service to 
the following morning worship . 
My sister used to say to me that I 
could "talk the handle off a tea 
cup." I am sure that only her love 
for me permitted the constancy of 
my conversations with her, which I 
still sorely miss. But I did observe 
the silence. 

Listening to God. I also recall the 
power in the silence of the .retreat 
center at Blackstone, Virginia , 
when some 800 persons who had 

been in mission studies for a week, 
stopped the talk to reflect in si
lence, to seek solitude and to listen 
to God before communication or 
action. There was no doubt for me 
of the presence of the Holy Spirit in 
that experience. How clear were 
the witnesses expressed at the 
close of the observance. 

I suppose for me there is so much 
I want to talk about that there is 
never enough time to dialogue 
with others about this world. 
While on one hand I fight for 
solitude in the midst of daily 
"busyness," I experience unity 
with God as the community of faith 
dialogues publicly, seeking to 
express concerns and direction, 
new ideas and creative solutions, 
action strategies, oral intercession, 
and supportive statements in the 
midst of the world. 

I recall the unity with God I 
experienced in the very public 
moment at the Council of Bishops' 
Spring meeting in New Jersey 
when the Council claimed the 
document, In Defense of Creation: 
The Nuclear Crisis and a Just Peace, as 
their corporate statement. Rooted 
so deeply in the biblical under
standing of Shalom as peace with 
justice, harmony and well-being 
for all members of God's creation, 
the presence of TV cameras, news
paper reporters, supportive and 
critical observers could not rob the 
moment of its Spirit-filled power 
for we were in a very real sense 
daring to "interpret the present 
time" (Luke 12:56) within the con
text of our faith. 

The Discipline of our church 
states that, "The people of God 
(the laity) are the church made 
visible in the world. It is they who 
must convince the world of the 
reality of the Gospel or leave it 
unconvinced. The church is either 
faithful as a witnessing and serving 
community, or it loses its vitality 
and its impact on an unbelieving 
world." (The Book of Discipline, 
1984, ~107.) 

How I praise God for the accept
able diversity of our witness. 

A Colleague Sister. I want to talk 
about Bishop Marjorie Matthews, 
whose death held particular signif
icance to those of us who are 
clergywomen. There was conver
sation about Marjorie as we gath
ered for her memorial service in 
Alma, Michigan. There was "Mar
jorie sharing" in the beautiful serv
ice, and I knew in the missing of a 
colleague-sister a sense of both 

who we are and who we are to be . 
Since her home-going, a clergy
woman from the Southeastern 
Jurisdiction shared with me her 
reflections " . . . on learning of the 
death of Bishop Marjorie Matth
ews. " 

"Marjorie Matthews will not be 
the first bishop to enter the eternal 
kingdom and she will join a host of 
other women who have been saints 
of the Lord. But Marjorie is the first 
woman bishop to precede us in 
glory. And her death is a personal 
loss . A family loss of a mother in 
the faith . 

"I remember one time hearing 
her tell about preaching at a church 
in Israel. The women sat on one 
side and the men sat on the other. 
In the center aisle of the church was 
a half-built, partial construction of 
a brick wall. After the service, 
Bishop Matthews asked some of 
the women about the wall. 'It used 
to be built up to the ceiling,' one of 
the women said. 'But we are 
tearing it down brick by brick. ' 

"And that' s her legacy to us. All 
the bricks are not down, but she 
got us started." 

Grace and Salvation. Conversa
tions within and about the church 
have been translated to me and for 
me in Chinese, Korean, Japanese, 
Spanish, Aymara , Quechua , 
French, Turkish, and Hausa lan
guages within the course of only a 
few months. 

I shared the common Eucharistic 
table with 9,000 United Methodist 
Women at Anaheim, California 
who had talked for days and 
pledged to "enter the future by 
faith ." 

The General Council of Minis
tries of The United Methodist 
Church calls us to " see the vision of 
the future that can be. " It is a vision 
of the reconciling and restoring 
love of God in the whole of human 
experience. It is the vision of the 
wholeness of relationships with 
God and with each other. It is the 
vision of health and well-being in 
our lives, in our assurance of God's 
grace and salvation. It is a vision of 
a world of peace and justice. It is a 
vision of the Shalom which is of 
and from God as uniquely revealed 
through the life and teachings of 
our redeemer, Jesus Christ. 

We may never stop talking, but I 
am convinced that we can only 
really " talk ourselves to death" if 
we fail to live out our proclama
tions of the truth of God's love for 
the whole world . 



One more 
old church ... 

Congregations similar to the one pictured 
above are being helped by the Partners in 
Congregational Development program . The 
dollars contributed to this Advance program 
by you, as a United Methodist , are breathing 
new life into an old church building to serve 
a growi ng young congregation. A young 
congregation can't do it alone . That 's why the 

PARTNERS IN 
CONGREGATIONAL 
DEVELOPMENT 

$24 million dollar, three-year, fundr ising 
goa l of Congregational Development is 
so important. 

Contributions from you help carry out 
maintenance programs (through Capital 
giving) to prevent old buildings like the one 
pictured above from being torn down , 
and provide salaries for minister to staff the 

Gifts may be given to the General Advance 
projects for Capital or for Program as follows : 

Partners in Congregational 
Development (Capital) 
Advance #982700- 1 
Quadrennial asking- $21,000,000 

Partners in Congregational 
Development (Program) 
Advance #982701-2 
Annual aski ng- $ 1,000 ,000 
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Is now being 
revitalized. 
renovated buildings (through Program giving). 

Help the Word to spread, the body of 
Christians to grow, and you will know that 
you are directly aiding in the neces ary work 
of developing United Methodi t congregations 
a ll over the United States. 

Designate your gift as de cribed above . Be 
ure to include the project number. For local 

church and annual conference credit end 
your gift through your local church trea urer. 
Gifts will then be forwarded to : Advance 
GCFA , General Board of Global Mini tries , 
475 River ide Drive , Room 1439, New York , 
NY 10115 . 
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behind the scenes. But before he begins 
his st~xy he allows a foreign observer to 
introduce the subject. 

Ralph E. Dodge 
THE REV.OLUTIONARY 

, · ... <::· .. :·elSHOP. 
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James Michaels is a generation older 
than Gupte. He was posted to India 
during the Second World War and 
fought with the British Indian Army. 
When the war was over, he stayed on in 
Delhi , working in the U.S. Information 
office . Although Americans were then 
barred from political involvement and 
fraternizing with Indians , he made 
friends with ordinary people ; was and 
still is full of goodwill toward India. He 
was on the scene when the unique 
transfer of power from British hands to 
Indian hands took place; admired the 
British for withdrawing with good grace 
and wished Indian leaders well. But he 
was appalled by the mutual slaughter of 
Hindus and Muslims. Since those early 
years of Indian Independence, Michaels 
has watched Indian events , applauding 
India for keeping faith with free elections 
and representative government in spite 
of many traumatic experiences. Mi
chaels considers this a magnificent, 
humane achievement in a land which is 
multireligious, multilingual and multi
communal. 
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P.O. Box 4012'9' 
Pasadena, CA 91104 

The day of Mrs. Gandhi 's assassina
tion is recorded with grace and sensitivi
ty. It is like a slow moving film , recording 
the last three hours of her life from 
breakfast table to the garden and then to 
the Institute of Medical Sciences, until 
she is laid out on the operating table . 

Crowds gather near the gate. A 
journalist reports what he sees. Thirty or 
forty young men emerge out of the 
crowd and form a neat column. They 
cross a traffic island, and set fire to a 

Books 
scooter. Then they begin to drag Sikhs 
out of buses, pull off their turbans and 
beat them mercilessly. By evening, Sikh 
neighborhoods are ravaged and men, 

VENGEANCE: INDIA AFTER THE 
ASSASSINATION OF MRS. 
GANDHI 
By Pranay Gupte 
W. W. Norton Co., New York, 1985. 343 
pp. $16.95 

There is no doubt that Indira Gandhi 
was the glamour girl of the political 
world. Descended from a hoary aristoc
racy, she was the first woman prime 
minister of a country where most women 
are illiterate as well as oppressed , 
suppressed and depressed . Her natural 
elegance and charm endeared her not 
only to the sophisticated West but to the 
illiterate masses of her own land. Hers 
was a luminous personality-perhaps 
the more popular word to use would be 
'charismatic.' One cold but sunny morn
ing she was killed in her own garden by 
her personal guards. Thirty-two bullets 
crashed through her in 20 seconds.This 
was not an act of international terrorism. 
Rather it was the consequences of a 
cumulative domestic situation which 
had been simmering for months and 
then boiled over. One cannot sit forever 

women and children slaughtered. The 
fr ightening aspect is that the police look 

on the horns of a dilemma. She had to on with unconcern . Gupte is told that 
jump off and take action needing tre- Congress I (Mrs . Gandhi 's party) volun-
mendous courage. She knew what she teers are directing these operations. 
was doing but hated doing it because it Also rumors are deliberately spread that 
was as if she were an enemy of her Sikhs have poisoned the water supply. 
people. According to Rajini Kothari (an Indian 

What were the circumstances of her economist) , the Delhi government was 
death? Why did she have to die? encouraging these massacres, al lowing 
Certainly her death was an act of Sikh and Hindu communalism to fuel 
vengeance, and revenge , says Bacon, hatred . No judicial inquiry was ever 
is wild justice. Her death raised a ordered. Gupte feels that there is a 
thousand questions which still remain murky element in the politics of the 
unanswered. India, it seemed , owed the Congress I. Rajiv Gandhi must indeed 
world an explanation . Pranay Gupte turn his attention to this area before 
attempts to supply some of these more damage is done to the image he is 
answers and clarify a few issues. In the trying hard to create. 
attempt, he touches on everything about In general there is in the book enough 
India-her politics , economics , history, evidence that during recent years the 
philosophy and art. government has become more and 

Gupte is more than competent to tell more class-based , more and more 
the tale. He was born of Hindu parents alienated from the people who work the 
and educated at the Doon school. At 18 soil , provide food for the cities, and raw 
he went to New York and later worked material for the industrialists. In fact , it is 
on the staff of The New York Times. But possible that the present communal 
he has kept in touch with his homeland conflagration is the result of a deliberate 
and has his feet astride two cultures- policy to divert the masses from their 
an advantage that enables him to get own poverty and deprivation. Capitalist 
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BISHOP 
DESMOND TUTU 
WILL BE THERE! 

at the 

Global Gathering
Celebrating God's Mission 

March 12-15, 1987 

Join with thousands in Louisville, 
Kentucky to hear from brothers 
and sisters from Alaska to 
Appalachia, Asia, Africa, Europe 
and Latin America. 

• Witness to our unity through 
faith in Jesus Christ 

• Discover new ways to equip 
ourselves for witness and 
evangelism 

• Share our theological 
understanding 

• Renew our Weselyan 
enthusiasm 

• Learn from the church in 
mission 

• Choose from 36 workshops 
• Visit a global village 
• Meet and talk with 

missionaries 
• Join in Bible studies 
• Visit mission projects after 

the event. 

To register write to: 

Global Gathering Business 
Office 

c/o Service Center 
7820 Reading Road 
Cincinnati, OH 45237~111ii.. 
Sponsored by the ,,. 
General Board of t 
Global Ministries ~ 

rulers have always encouraged the 
wrong type of religion . Hence, the 
phenomenon of a very religious country 
like India having more than half the 
population living below the poverty line. 
Problems of changing the economic 
structures and controlling graft and 
corruption of every kind , from the 
cabinet down to the villages are pushed 
aside, swept under the carpet, while the 
masses slaughter each other over 
places of worship. The maelstrom in the 
Punjab has developed around the vari
ous guruvaras (places of worship) and 
thousands are killed in and around them 
and because of them. This is especially 
true of Kashmir, a land where beauty 
dwells beside abject poverty and filth . 

The issues which make Gupte un
easy are the emergence of communal
ism on the one hand and on the other the 
tense relationship between the States 
and the Center (the capital) . Gupte is 
very critical of Mrs. Gandhi's heavy
handed exercise of power over the 
States. For her, political survival was a 
priority and she wasted a lot of time, 
energy, and money, trying to topple 
popular but non-Congress govern
ments. In India, as soon as a political 
party has won the elections, the opposi
tion begins its program of toppling the 
newly elected government. They are not 
concerned about the problems of ad
ministration. The people do not see their 
representatives until the next election. 
They spend their time fighting and 
spying on each other. This is the 
difference between democracy as it is 
known in India and that of America or 
Britain. The Center and the opposition in 
the States are in continual confl ict. 
Gupte feels strongly that unless Rajiv 
Gandhi is prepared to follow a different 
policy, the danger of the demand for 
separate states will be only too real. 

About communalism it is clear that 
over the years the rulers as well as the 
people have become more communal
minded, much less secular. In recent 
years, Mrs. Gandhi tended to rely on the 
majority Hindu vote to keep herself in 
power. This has dangerous implica
tions. When India became independent, 
Pakistan chose to be a theocratic state. 
But India, led by a group of liberals, 
opted for a secular State. This concept 
has not been construed clearly. It 
means different things to different peo
ple. Mrs. Gandhi exploited it whenever 
she was in a tight corner. In fact, a 
nation-wide discussion of this concept is 
long overdue. Forty years ago Indian 
leaders wanted to modernize the coun
try because Western education had 
exposed them to a different ideology. 
Humanism which is the basis of West
ern culture was a new concept. Cus
toms like child marriage, Sati (burning of 
widows on the funeral pyres of their 
husbands), had to be abol ished . India 
was caught between the old and the 
new. 

Gupte is critical of Mrs. Gandhi's 
achievements, but is very willing to hope 
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INVEST 
IN IRAs 

THROUGH YOUR 
UNITED METHODIST 

DEVELOPMENT FUND 

Through your investment 
you will receive the joy of 
having a part in new church 
growth. While you receive a 
high interest rate for your
self, your money makes low 
interest loans to churches 
across the United States. 

United Methodists are join
ing together to invest their 
funds to produce satisfying, 
spiritual rewards. 

As you build your invest
ment portfolio, why not also 
build a church? 

Write or call : 

Jean Robinson 
The United Methodist 
Development Fund 
Suite 320, 
475 Riverside Drive 
New York, NY 10115 

Tel. (212) 870-3856 
or 

Tel. 1-800-862-4 769 
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that the young prime minister will have 
the strength and clarity of mind needed 
to lead Indians through the wilderness 
and on into the Promised Land . 

GEETA F. Muuv1L 
Geeta F. Muliyil is professor emeritus of 

English Uterature at Central College, Ban
galore, India . 

EAST COMES WEST 
By Allen Richardson 
The Pilgrim Press, New York, 1985. 212 
pp. 

This is a timely, well-researched 
book. It discusses the rise and develop
ment of the four major Eastern religions 
in North America: Hinduism, Buddhism, 
Sikhism, and Islam. The book takes into 
account a bold observation-an admit
tance-that the Axis of Mission is (has) 
shifted : North America can no longer 
take for granted that Mission is from the 
West to the East, but that other faiths 
now are missioning this side of the 
world . The book's impact is not only in its 
well-researched sociological material , 
but more so in its ability to show why and 
how these religions have been able to 
establish their centers here in North 
America. This, possibly, is for several 
reasons, but central among these rea
sons is that people who espouse these 
faiths are better acquainted with our 
culture, language, and ways of life than 
Americans in their lands. They repre
sent a "well educated, professional 
people who make North America thejr 

permanent home .. . " But the book is 
able to expose subtle provocative analy
ses of how the descendents of these 
religious faiths were able, in North 
America, to maintain their cultural iden
tity in a new land . Yet, they adapt well to 
the mainstream of American life. This 
observation by the author deserves 
attention and further study, particularly 
when one deals with religious identity as 
a culturally superimposed factor in 
sociological studies . 

The book is historical , descriptive, 
sociological and documentary in its 
orientation. It does a thorough descrip
tion of each of the religious practices , its 
history in North America, influence, and 
the movements of its practitioners. 
Thus , while it can be considered a book 
on religious movements, it is also a 
sociological study of these religions , but 
not necessarily their spiritual influences. 
The book deals with each religion from 
an overview of its customs, education , 
beliefs and history. It presents new 
opportunities and conflicts to the reader. 

The book's strength is in its thorough 
overall view of the development and 
practice of each of these mentioned 
religions in North America and in that 
capacity can serve as a base for 
religious dialogue even though it does 
not present us with any motive for 
dialogue. GEoRGE N. MALEK 

Dr. George N. Malek is Associate Pastor of 
the New World United Methodist Church, 
Garland, TX. 

cpraye(19s1 
G'l}e~a(¢ 

spiritual growth through 
• meditations and prayers from m1ss1on personnel and other fol

lowers of Jesus Christ 
• quotations from devotional writings and mission studies 

guidance in daily prayer for 
• missionaries , deaconesses and short-term workers of \'arious 

racial and ethnic backgrounds on their birthdays. indicating their 
field of service for Christ 

• mission projects of The United Methodist Church. arranged geo
graphically by state for the United States and by continent count ry 
for overseas ministries 

further links to mission through listing 
• heads of overseas churches related to The United Methodist Church 
• directors and executive staff of the General Board of Global 

Ministries 
• retired workers, with their addresses and areas of sen·ice 

maps to help locate mission project ~ around the globe . 

1987 PRAYER CALENDAR (#46&6) @$3.50 plus postage and handling to: 

SERVICE CENTER 
General Board of Global Ministries, The United Methodist Church 

7820 Reading Road, Cincinnati , Ohio 45237 

Share your creative talents. Share your unique 

understanding and expression of God 's Mission. 

Where is God's call to mission for the church in these 

times? Is it in the witness of a person , the work of 

your congr&gation or in the vitality of a program? 

Draw, sew, paste, paint and create it in a banner or 

poster which will be shared with others in the Global 

Gathering , "Celebrating God 's Mission" to be held 

in Louisville, Kentucky. March 12-15, 1987. 

Win S100 for jf)ur church, a mission program or jf)Urseff. 

Conten .ndl 
Jonuory 9 . 1987 . 

For 1nfomu11on write 
POSHR e .. S,ER coqEST 
NEW V.'ORI 0 Ol Tl OOK 
Room l.l.f<I , ,~ R 1vc~1dt l>nvt 
,.._,..,. Yor ~ . I\\ 1011 .) 

s~ by the General Board or Global Mlnlatrie• 

Pho to by John C. Goodwin 

What Does 
His Future Hold? 

A dead end? Or unlimited oppor
tunity? 

Your gift to the Block College Fund 
con help determine the answer. 
Students need a chance to succeed 
and excel. They will find those 
opportunities in the Block colleges 
supported by The United Meth
odist Church . 

Bennett College • Bethune-Cook
man College • Claflin College • 
Clark College • Dillard University 
• Huston-Tillotson College • Me
harry Medical College • Morris
town College • Paine College • 
Philander Smith College • Rust 
College • Wiley College 

Support quality education. Make 
sure your church pays the Block 
College Fund apportionment. The 

Block College Fund is ~ 
administered by the $. 
General Boord of ~ 
Higher Education and 
Ministry. llTOool 
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VINTAGE OMSC 
INA 

T he Trustees of the Overseas Ministries Study Center announce the reloca
tion of OMSC's residential and study programs to New Haven, Connecticut. 

The Trustees also announce the expansion of OMSC's services to the missionary 
community through the affiliation with OMSC of INTERFACES, the International 
Family and Children 's Educational Services , of Richmond, Virginia. 

The relocation will be completed in time to begin the new academic year in 
New Haven in September 1987. The 1986-87 programs will be carried on without 
interruption in Ventnor, New Jersey. For further information, contact: 

[426) 

Gerald H. Anderson, Director 
Overseas Ministries Study Center 
Box 2057 , Ventnor, NJ 08406, U.S.A. 
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Letters 
On the Right Side 

It was a great pleasure to read your 
editorials in the July-August issue of 
New World Outlook. I want to compli
ment you on being on the right side (in 
my opinion) . You will probably receive 
many anti letters that assume that God 
frowns on illegal aliens, abortion, 
sodomy and anti-apartheid . Reading 
of the Supreme Court decision against 
the Georgia Sodomy Law reminds me 
of the fight against segregation. 

In 1896 Plessy vs. Ferguson was 
accepted as being sacred . It took 58 
years for that decision to be reversed . I 
hope it will not take another 58 years to 
reverse this 1986 decision. 

Increasing Support 

RICHARD c. DuNHAM 

Lay Speaker 
Conneaut, Ohio 

Though I am a retired Methodist 
minister, I find New World Outlook very 
informative and inspiring. I gladly 
enclose a check for the subscription . I 

WORLD 6~RVIC~ 

6P~Cl~L·· 
GIFT6•1a 

11 Ways 
to Designate 
Your Giving 

World Service SpeciaJ Gifts offer 
11 ways to designate your giving 
to speciaJ approved ministries of 
The United Methodist Church. 

Included a re two scholars hip 
programs, one internship, four 
m edia minis tries, two projects 
to build ecumen ica l under
s tanding, one 1jrogra m to pre
serve United Methodist his tory 
and one project in higher edu
cation developme nt in Africa. 

Designate your contribution 
to one of 11 World Service Spe
cial Gifts projects. Do some
thing special for the witness 
and ministry of your church. 

UTOooi 

NEXT 
MONTH 

GOD'S GREAT LAND 
by Bea Shepard 

Alaska Methodist Conference historian Bea Shepard 
traces the development of Methodism in Alaska, 
beginning in 1886 when church services were held in a 
tent, to the present. 

OMAHA'S BAKERY OF HOPE 
by Kema Soderberg 

A Global Ministries-funded eroject symbolizes a 
neighborhood's heroic and uphill battle against youth 
unemployment and poverty. 

SOJOURNERS IN THE LAND OF PLENTY 
by Kathy Barber Hersh 

Agribusiness calls on people like Monica and Jesus, 
~exican migrant workers, for the planting and 
harvesting ofits crops. Thanks to them, Americans eat 
more cheaply. Yet, migrant workers are exploited, 
humiliated, rounded ur, jailed or deported, because 
they are not citizens o the country that needs their 
services. 

WASHING TON'S ASBURY 
by Winston H. Taylor 

Mission involvement has always been a vital part of 
the life of this 150-year-old church in the heart of the 
nation's capital. 

HEALTHWATCH 
by Charles Cole 

Weight control is all a matter of eating right, exercising 
regularly and being health conscious. 

ALSO 
View,Point with Creighton Lacy . . . Donald Stru
chen s Q & A About Missions ... The Act of Giving by 
Dale Wright . . . and introducing NWO' s Calendar 
listing or forthcoming events, meetings and other 
mission activities. 
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SOUTHERN ASIA 
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ORDER FROM SERVICE CENTER 
7820 Reading Road, Cincinnati, OH 45327 

ITEM PRICE STOCK # 

Spirit and Struggle in Southern Asia 
Barbara H. Chase 
Martha Man 

Trust the Spirit Share the Struggle 
A Study-Action Guide 

Maps 'N' Facts 
Southern Asia 

AUDIOVISUALS 
Christ Across Cultures: Southern Asian 
Artist Depict Christian Themes 

Color filmstrip; narration on cassette. 
Leader's guide 

Dangerous Crossroads 
Color fi lmstrip; narration on cassette. 
Leader's guide 

Crossroads in Southern Asia Slide Set 
20 color slides and reading script 
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$ 5.95 #4704 

$ 4.50 #4705 

$ 4.50 #4707 

$18.95 #4712 

$11 .95 #4250 

$ 7.50 #4578 

Letters 
find the magazine very informative of 
the UMCOR (United Methodist Com
mittee on Relief) programs, and I want 
to increase my annual support of the 
program. I was chaplain of our UMC 
home for retired people, but have 
given it up as I am now a resident here . 
I am sure The Methodist Church has a 
great contribution to make to the 
welfare of mankind throughout the 
world . 

Thank you for doing so fine a job 
with the magazine. 

c. MAxwELL B ROWN 

Oakland, CA 

Communication Issues 
Many thanks for "Africa's Church 

Press" (July-August issue) by Garlinda 
Burton . I appreciated it particularly for 
the subtle underlining of the communi
cation issues implicit in NICO (the 
New International Communications 

PHOTO BY BARBARA DUNLAP-BERG 

Opening windows 
to learning 

Developing leadership skills . Find
ing ways to earn money. Preparing 
nutritious meals. Working effec
ti vely in the church and the 
community. 

These are just a few of the areas 
addressed by the Women's Leader
ship Training Program in Nigeria. 
The ministry opens windows to 
new experiences for the women of 
this west African country. 

Your gift to the Advance is vital 
to the future of this much-needed 
program. 
Women's Leadership Training Program, 
Nigeria, # C-007893-1 R-A [I 
Remember: 100 percent of 
your gift to the Advance 
goes to the project you 
choose. UT'Olm AD~NCE 
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Order) and the need for churchly 
concern about them. It's a helpful 
article . 

DONALD F. HETZLER 

Executive Secretary 
The Associated Church Press 
Geneva, Illinois 

Patronizing Language 
This is a small point, but I think 

worth mentioning. In the article on 
Habitat for Humanity (July-August), in 
at least two instances which call for 
references to persons whose names 
have been previously given, first 
names are used. Specifically, in the 
picture caption on page 22, Bobby Lee 
Angry is referred to as "Bobby Lee." 
On page 23, second column, first 
paragraph, Jessica Wallace is referred 
to as "Jessica. " 

In other parts of the same article, 
more appropriate references are used. 
On page 20, second and third columns, 
Luther Millsaps is referred to as Mr. 
Millsaps and Ora Lee Johnson is 
referred to as Ms. Johnson. My hunch 
is that the difference has to do with 
age, that the writer carelessly used first 
names to refer to Angry and Wallace 
because they are younger. The reader, 
however, doesn't necessarily know 
this, and the result is that the language 
sounds a bit patronizing. 

New World Outlook is a wonderful 
magazine, and you consistently bolster 
our collective efforts to interpret the 
Gospel as a call to action. Thank you. 

Juorrtt H. WAITS 

Saint Marks Community Center 
New Orleans, Louisiana 

Fresh and Airy 
I appreciate the fine job you and your 

staff do with the New World Outlook. 
The covers are eyecatching. The color 
is a real plus. The articles are well 
written and edited. The layout is fresh 
and airy. Use of photographs is excel
lent (even when the technical quality is 
not the greatest) . 

ToM McANALLY 
United Methodist Communications 
Director of News Service 
Nashville, Tennessee 

• Large 1 O inch gold· 
bordered plates. 

• Orders filled for 25 
or more plates. 

•We also make ce· 
ramie tile, church 
note paper and 
Christmas Cards. 

• New-Wood Plagues. 

For sample and illuslraled lileralure write: 

PRESTON-HOPKINSON CO. 
P.O. Box 605, Appomattox, VA 24522 

(804) 352-5471 

As 9 young man, William Grenfe ll, a 
medical missionary, worked in a hospi
tal in London's East End . After labor
ing among the poor for a long time, he 
became dissatisfied. After being dis
charged from hospital, many of the 
patients would return to behavior that 
injured their health and that of others. 

"What is the point of curing a man's 
broken arm if he only goes home again 
to beat his wife?" he asked. " If he 
leaves the hospital a well man, to take 
up again a life of crimes?" 

Say "health" and most people auto
matically assume you mean (1) medical 
care, and (2) something having to do 
with institutions. 

Health means more than medicine, 
however, as Grenfell suggested. It has 
to do with many dimensions beyond 
the physical. 

We have a good definition of health 
from the Christian Medical Commis
sion: "a dynamic state of well-being of 
the individual and the society; of 
physical, mental, spiritual, economic, 
political , and social well-being; of 
being in harmony with each other, 
with the natural environment, and 
with God." 

Health means wholeness . That 
should not be surprising, since our 
English word for health comes from 
the same root as the words for whole 
and holy. 

We live in a world where things are 
divided up. We are constantly debat
ing the proper role of government as 
opposed to the role of the private 
sector. At work we have division of 
labor. Religion makes distinctions be
tween law and gospel, faith and works, 
nature and grace. The mind belongs to 
education, the body to medicine, the 
emotions to psychology, our material 
well-being to economics, our social 
well-being to social scientists, and our 
citizenship to the political order. 

Where though is the human being? 
A good way to begin to think about 

wholeness is with the spiritual. Rather 
than thinking of the spiritual as an 
add-on, let us think of it as a way to 
center ourselves. When we pray, we 
focus on the most fundamental reali
ties we know. People have a variety of 
ways of doing this . 

A friend of mine said, "All my life I 
have been working at things. I am 
active in organizations or teaching or 
writing or reading. I am going away to 
spend some time alone. I need relief 
from doing. I need to be ." 

By Charles E. Cole 

For many of us, just "being" some
times brings on fee lings of guilt . We are 
used to scheduling everything, includ
ing our recreation. We have to be doing 
something, even if it is only wa tching 
television or reading a book or talking 
with someone . But if we ca n learn to 
allow time for focusing on God, Christ, 
our inner life, our neighbor, then we 
may find the kind of rest that can be 
renewing. 

Another way to think of centering is 
that we lose ourselves in doing some
thing we love. Centering requires 
concentration. That means not only 
shutting out other d istractions but also 
becoming absorbed in the task at hand . 

A baseball pitcher said that when he 
is on the mound, he is able to ignore 
the noises of the crowd and the actions 
of the players around him. He concen
trates only on pitching. He said he feels 
alone and is not aware of the rest of the 
world . 

Real spirituality runs through every
thing we do and are . The quality of 
centering can come about th rough 
activities that are normally considered 
mundane-sewing, cut ting wood, 
working a p uzzle, studying. Here is 
where our inner being enters into 
another world . And that is one reason 
we often emerge from very intense 
experiences feeling refreshed, even 
though we have been greatly involved . 

Does this mean that if we pray we 
will feel better and our health is 
~aranteed to improve? Hard ly. Some
times prayer can be very troubling. 
When we think of others who suffer 
and when we remember our own 
failings, we can become disturbed. 
And yet part of health is to be 
conscious of our own limits and of the 
needs of others; so even these kinds of 
serious moments contribute to our 
overall health. 

When Mother Teresa visited the 
United States, she was asked for her 
reaction to American culture. " I have 
never seen a people so starved," she 
said . 

Hungry, Americans? Mother Teresa 
was talking about the kind of hunger 
that Jesus referred to when he said, " I 
am the bread of life." We have tremen
dous material possessions. We have 
sophisticated medical technology . We 
have a h igh level of education. But can 
we say we are truly satisfied? We may 
need something more than material 
goods for real wholeness . Something 
like the bread of life. 
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About Missions 
QUESTION: A lady in Siloam Springs , 

Arkansas writes: "As a result of our study 
on Native Americans our group would like 
to make a contribution to help in some way. 
Could you publish some information for 
us?" 

ANSWER: The "Partnership In Mis
sions" Catalog lists all the approved 
Advance Special projects related to 
Native American Ministries in the 
United States. This book of projects has 
been sent to every United Methodist 
minister this Fall so he/she should have 
it available for you to check where you 
would like contributions sent. 

If you are sending gifts as a United 
Methodist Women's group to any of 
these projects, they should go as 
Supplementary Gifts and sent through 
United Methodist Women treasury 
channels. Use the Code number indi
cated with the project in the book. 

QUESTION: Our young people know 
very little about missions. Do you have any 
suggestions about what we might do to 
interest them? 

ANSWER: It is unfortunate that we 
have not had a strong mission educa
tion program for young people in 
many of our churches for a number of 
years. There are a couple of ways to 
begin working at this . Youth like 
activity and involvement. For many 
groups, the best way to capture their 
interest is to take them to see a mission 
project, to meet some of the people and 
to expose them to another culture/or 
way of life . A trip to mission work in or 
near your Conference may be just the 
thing to start a youth-mission program 
in your church . If you need help 
knowing what projects are near you, 
contact your District or Conference 
Secretary for Global Ministries. 

Another way to help the youth of 
your church to begin thinking about 
missions is to order the free leaflet, 
"Youth Ask 25 Questions About Mis
sions" (# 5698). 

Order the leaflets from the Service 
Center, 7820 Reading Road, Cincin
nati, Ohio 45237. 

THE AUTHOR is Secretary for Conference 
Relations of the General Board of Global 
Ministries. Readers are invited to pose 
questions about missions. If you address 
letters to: Donald E. Struchen, Room 1405, 
475 Riverside Drive, New York, N. Y. 10115, 
we'll attempt to answer them in fu ture 
issues of NEW WORLD OUTLOOK. 

BY DON STRUCHEN 
QUESTION: If our youth want to go on 

a Work Camp next year, how do we go about 
making plans and arrangements? 

ANSWER: Begin by contacting the 
Volunteer In Mission Coordinator in 
your Conference and find out from that 
person if there may be other groups 
interested, if there is to be a Conference 
or District planned Work Team going 
some place, and if he/she has guidance 
materials to help with your planning. If 
this fails, get in touch with the Volun
teer In Mission person in your Juris
diction office. 

QUESTION: How many new mission
aries could we send if we raised the $2 
million per year extra for missionary 
support? 

ANSWER: When a missionary is 
sent, it is for a 3-year commitment. We 
estimate in round figures , $20,000 per 
year or $60,000 over three years. Of 
course, if we were to receive $2 million 
extra every year, it would mean 25 new 
missionaries each year. 

Churches wishing to contribute to
ward this $2 million "Emerging Per
sonnel Needs" project may use the 
Code number 008986-5 H-F. 

QUESTION: We have a couple in our 
church who are taking a tour overseas and 
they would like to visit some of our 
missionaries and/or mission work while 
there. Is that possible? 

ANSWER: Yes, it is possible and a 
very good way for people from our 
churches to learn what is going on in 
missions. It often helps to see and learn 
more if you can be in touch with 
someone who lives in a place, has 
contacts, and knows the way around in 
the country. It is important, however, 
not to take up too much of their time or 
expect them to pay any costs for being 
with you . It is wise to make contacts 
ahead of time so arrangements can be 
worked out. 

To learn who the best person or 
contact in any given place might be, 
write to Ms. Sue Robinson, World 
Division, Room 1521 , 475 Riverside 
Drive, New York, NY 10115. She can 
put you in touch with the Area 
Secretary related to the part of the 
world in which you are interested . 
They in turn can give you the name of 
missionaries or other contacts who can 
help you . 
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CALENDAR 
October 
General Board of Global Ministries: Annual 
meeting; Penta Hotel, New York; Oct. 17-24. 

United Methodist Communications: Annual 
meeting; New York; Oct. 23-25 

General Board of Publications: Annual Meet· 
ing ; Nashville, TN; Oct. 28·29 

General Council on Ministries: Annual meet· 
ing ; Dayton, OH; Oct. 31 ·Nov. 4 

Natlonal Division, GBGM: Conference on 
adolescent Pregnancy; Phoenix, Az., Oct. 31 • 
Nov. 2. 

November 
Natlonal Council of Churches: Governing 
Board meeting; New York; Nov. 5·7 

Council of Bishops; Raleigh Area; Nov. 9·14 

World Consultation on Inter-Church Aid, 
RefugH and World Service; World Council of 
Churches; Cyprus; Nov. 19·26. The first of 
several major WCC conferences over the next 
few years, the consultation will review the vision 
and commitment of churches to share their 
resources in service to humanity. 

Ethnic Minority Local Church Consultation 
with Ethnic/Minority women; location to be 
determined. Contact: Eli Rivera, National Pro
gram Division, General Board of Global Minis
tries, 475 Riverside Drive, New York, NY 10115; 
{212) 870·3850. Nov. 20·23. 

Methodists Associated Representing the 
Cause of Hispanic Americans (MARCHA): 
Annual meeting; location to be determined; Nov. 
21·23 

December 
General Council on Finance and Adminlst,. 
tion: Annual meeting; Ft. Worth, TX; Dec. 2·5 

New Officers Training Event (United Method
ist Women): Penta Hotel, New York; Dec. 4-7 

Events in 1987 

January 
General Board of Discipleshlp: Council of 
Evangelism Biennial Meeting ; Portland, OR; 
Jan. 5·8 
Federation of Asian-American United Metl>
od ists: National Convocation ; Claremont 
School of Theology, Claremont, CA; Jan. 16-19 

United Methodist Committee on Relief 
(UMCOR): Winter Director's meeting; San 
Diego; Jan. 21·24 

To have your event or meeting listed in the 
NEW WORLD OUTLOOK Calendar, send 
details to: Calendar Editor, NEW WORLD 
OUTLOOK, Room 1349, 475 Riverside 
Drive, New York, New York 10115. Material 
must be received four months prior to the 
date(s) of the event(s). 
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This kit from UMCOR contains the following resources for 
study and to help update your church on World Hunger/ 
Poverty. It contains the 1985 UMCOR Annual Report, six 
reprints of articles covering World Hunger/Poverty in both 
global and domestic areas with questions for discussion, a 
poster, offering envelope, fish bank, two bulletin inserts 
(Hunger and The Unfinished Story), and two brochures 
(In the Spirit of Jesus Christ and How to Have a Dynamic 
UMCOR Hunger Program). Use order form below for kit 
and contents. 

Available from: 
SERVICE CENTER 
General Board of Global Ministries 
The United Methodist Church 
7820 Reading Road, Cincinnati, Ohio 45237 

Stock #1039 Study Kit-World Hunger/Poverty 

Quantity @ $3.00 $ ___ _ 

Address _________________ _ 

City/State/Zip Code _ _____________ _ 




